CONTRACT AGREEMENT

BETWEEN

CLATSOP COUNTY

AND

CLATSOP COUNTY EMPLOYEES

UNION LOCAL 2746

July 1, 2015

through

June 30, 2018

TABLE OF CONTENTS

	<u>Page</u>
PREAMBLE	
ARTICLE 1 – MANAGEMENT RIGHTS	1
ARTICLE 2 – SCOPE OF AGREEMENT AND RECOGNITION	3
ARTICLE 3 – UNION RIGHTS	4
ARTICLE 4 – HOURS OF WORK	8
ARTICLE 5 – HOLIDAYS	9
ARTICLE 6 – VACATIONS	11
ARTICLE 7 – SICK LEAVE	
ARTICLE 8 – LEAVES OF ABSENCE	15
ARTICLE 9 – HEALTH AND WELFARE	17
ARTICLE 10 – COMPENSATION	20
ARTICLE 11 – OVERTIME	27
ARTICLE 12 – SENIORITY	28
ARTICLE 13 – PROBATIONARY PERIOD	32
ARTICLE 14 – DISCIPLINE AND DISCHARGE	33
ARTICLE 15 – SETTLEMENT OF DISPUTES	35
ARTICLE 16 – STRIKES AND LOCKOUTS	36
ARTICLE 17 – EDUCATION AND TRAINING	37
ARTICLE 18 – GENERAL PROVISIONS	38
ARTICLE 19 – SAVINGS AND FUNDING CLAUSES	41
ARTICLE 20 – TERMINATION	41
LETTER OF AGREEMENT CLASSIFICATION AND COMPENSATION STUDY	43

PREAMBLE

THIS AGREEMENT is entered into by Clatsop County, a political subdivision of the State of Oregon, hereinafter referred to as the County and the Clatsop County Employees Local Union 2746, affiliated AFSCME Council No. 75 of the American Federation of State, County and Municipal Employees, AFL-CIO, hereinafter referred to collectively as the Union. Unless otherwise indicated, the term "County" shall include the County Board of Commissioners, and those management staff acting on behalf of the County with respect to any matter governed by this Agreement.

This document represents the full Agreement between the County and the Union. The purpose of this Agreement is to set forth those matters pertaining to rates of pay, hours of work, fringe benefits, and other matters pertaining to employment and to promote efficiency of the employees covered in providing service to the citizens of the County.

ARTICLE 1 – MANAGEMENT RIGHTS

Section 1. Management Rights: The Union recognizes the prerogative of the County to operate and manage its affairs in all respects in accordance with its responsibilities, except as otherwise specifically limited by the terms of this Agreement. The County retains all rights, decision-making authority, prerogatives and functions connected with or in any way incidental to its responsibility to manage the affairs of the County or any part of it, except as otherwise specifically limited by the terms of this Agreement. The rights hereunder of the employees in the bargaining unit and the Union are limited to those specifically set forth in this Agreement. The County shall have no obligation to bargain with the Union with respect to any such subjects or the exercise of its discretion and decision-making with regard thereto. Subjects covered by the terms of this Agreement are closed to further bargaining for the term hereof. Any subject, which was or might have been raised in the course of collective bargaining, is closed for the term hereof.

Without limitation, and by way of illustration, the exclusive prerogatives, functions and rights of the County shall include the following:

- A. To determine the services to be rendered to the citizens of the County.
- B. To determine and to follow the County's financial budgetary and accounting procedures.
- C. To direct and supervise all operations, functions and policies of the County and its departments and requirements of facilities and their operations in which the employees in the bargaining unit are employed, and such other operations, functions and policies in the remainder of the County as they may affect employees in the bargaining unit.
- D. To close or liquidate any office, branch, operation, or facility, or combination of facilities, or to relocate, reorganize or combine the work of divisions, offices, branches, operations or facilities for budgetary or other reasons.

- E. To manage and direct the work force, including but not limited to, the right to determine the place to report for work; to determine methods, processes and manner of performing work; the right to hire, promote and retain employees and transfer them within the same pay range or demote to a lesser pay range should they not be qualified for retention of their present pay range, or should their work habits or productivity not justify retention to a pay range; the right to lay off; the right to determine schedules of work; the right to purchase, dispose of and assign equipment or supplies; the right to demote or terminate employment of an employee whose work habits or productivity fall below the work standard as determined by the department head for their respective department or office based on the adopted job description in effect at the time and as demonstrated by the work requirements of the department.
- F. To determine the need for a reduction or an increase in the work force and to implement any decision with regard thereto.
- G. To establish, revise, and implement standards for hiring, classification, promotion, and quality of work, safety, materials, equipment and appearance.
- H. To implement new, and revise and discharge wholly or in part, old methods, procedures, materials, equipment, facilities and standards.
- I. To contract or subcontract work as may be determined by the County, provided that as to work which has been previously and regularly performed by employees in the bargaining unit, the County agrees to provide the Union with 90 calendar days' notice to afford an opportunity for the Union to discuss directly with the County Manager the decision and effects that such action will have on the employees in the unit prior to the County finalizing or implementing decisions concerning such contracting or subcontracting. The County will encourage any subcontractor to hire County employees who would be laid off due to the contractual relationship.
 - J. To establish and assign shifts, work days, hours of work and work locations.
 - K. To designate and to assign all work duties.
 - L. To introduce new duties within the unit.
- M. To determine the need for and the qualifications of new employees, transfers and promotions.
- N. To discipline, suspend, demote, or discharge an employee so long as such action is not arbitrary, in bad faith, or without cause.
- O. To determine the need for additional educational courses, training programs, onthe-job training and cross training, and to assign employees to such duties for periods to be determined by the County.

- Section 2. <u>Changes in Working Conditions</u>: The exercise of any management prerogatives, functions, or rights which constitute a change in a working condition which constitutes a mandatory subject of bargaining and which is not specifically addressed by this Agreement shall follow notice to the Union and bargaining in accordance with the PECBA.
- Section 3. <u>Duty to Bargain in the Event of Subcontracting Decision</u>: Following the process set forth in subsection (I) of Section 1 of this Article, in the event the County determines that it will subcontract work currently performed by the bargaining unit, the County shall provide notice of that fact and, if bargaining is requested within five (5) work days of receipt of notice, the County shall commence bargaining over the impacts of subcontracting within five (5) work days of a request to do so. If agreement is not achieved in the first bargaining session the parties shall jointly request a mediator to meet at the earliest possible time. Cooling off shall follow mediation. Mediation shall not extend beyond 45 calendar days following the date of notice, unless upon mutual agreement. Following the cooling off period, the County may implement its final offer or any offer more favorable to the Union in conjunction with its decision to subcontract, and the Union and the employee shall not have appeal rights under Article 15 Settlement of Disputes.

ARTICLE 2 – SCOPE OF AGREEMENT AND RECOGNITION

Section 1. <u>Recognition</u>: The County recognizes the Union as the sole and exclusive bargaining unit for the purposes of establishing wages, salaries, hours and other conditions of employment for:

All employees of Clatsop County, Oregon, excluding: elected officials, supervisors, certain professionals, confidential employees, nurses, casual workers, deputy district attorneys and employees in other bargaining units, except as modified by this Agreement.

Section 2. Employment Definitions:

- A. <u>Regular</u>: Employees who have satisfactorily completed their probation period and who are employed to fill regular positions in County employment.
- B. <u>Full time</u>: Those employees whose regular work schedule is the full normal week for their position title per Appendix A (either 37.5 or 40 hours per week).
- C. <u>Part Time</u>: Those employees who work on a regular work schedule of specific hours and days of the week, which is less than the full normal work week for their position title per Appendix A.
- D. <u>Casual/Temporary Worker</u>: An employee hired full or part-time to perform work that is also performed by employees in the bargaining unit, who works less than 877 hours in twelve (12) continuous months. If however, the Casual worker exceeds 877 hours in twelve (12) continuous months they shall either be 1) terminated 2) appointed to the position which then becomes a regular position or 3) the Casual may apply for the position if posted by the County.

The Union may agree to extend the 877-hour period in which case the Casual employee remains excluded from the bargaining unit as per this Article.

Casual workers are employed to perform work that is temporary or seasonal in nature, in positions that are not to exceed 877 hours in twelve (12) continuous months, as described above. The parties agree that casual workers shall not be used consecutively in the same position, or performing similar duties in the same department, in order to avoid hiring additional regular employees. A break in service cannot be utilized in order to circumvent the restrictions on use of casual workers.

Note: the parties agree that temporary employees performing kennel work for the County Animal Shelter are exempt from the temporary hours restrictions above for the duration of this contract.

- E. <u>Probationary Employees</u>: Those full-time and part-time employees who are serving a probationary period of not less than six (6) months from the date of hire, or in the case of promotion from that date. The probationary period for Road Worker Trainee shall be according to Article 10, Section 3.
- F. <u>Call-Back Employees</u>: A regular employee who is required to return to work after working a normal work shift and before beginning the next normal work shift.
- G. <u>Anniversary Date</u>: The date the employee will be considered for periodic step increases and accruals of vacation and sick leave or is promoted or reclassified upward or downward. If the hire date as defined below is on or before the 15th calendar day of the month, the anniversary date shall be on the 1st day of that month. If the hire date is the 16th or thereafter, the anniversary date shall be the first of the next month.
- H. <u>Hire Date</u>: The date the employee first renders paid service to the County as a regular probationary employee.

ARTICLE 3 – UNION RIGHTS

- Section 1. <u>Membership</u>: Membership or non-membership in the Union shall be the guaranteed individual choice of employees within the bargaining unit subject to this Agreement; provided, however, that any such employee who as the date of execution of this Agreement, has chosen or hereafter and during the term of this Agreement, chooses to belong to the Union, shall commencing with the date of execution of this Agreement, be eligible to maintain membership subject to the following limitations:
- A. Union membership shall be defined as the tender of periodic dues and the initiation fees uniformly required as a condition of acquiring or retaining membership. Dues deduction commences after the first 30 days of employment.

- B. All members of the bargaining unit who are members of the Union as of the effective date of the Agreement or who subsequently become members of the Union shall continue to pay dues, or the equivalent, to the Union for the term of this Agreement or until they withdraw their membership in the Union in accordance with this provision. Employees may withdraw from membership in the Union by written notice sent to the Union and the Employer, indicating their desire to withdraw their membership from the Union. An employee may exercise the right to withdraw from the Union within thirty (30) days prior to their Anniversary Date or within thirty (30) days prior to the expiration of this Agreement.
- Section 2. <u>Dues Deduction</u>: The County, when so authorized and directed in writing by an employee member of the Union on an authorization form, will deduct regular Union dues from wages of the employee. Any authorization for payroll deductions of dues may be canceled by the employee upon written notice to the County and the Union prior to the 15th day of each month, to be effective on the first day of the following month. The amount deducted, together with an itemized statement, shall be transmitted monthly to the Union Treasurer on behalf of the employees involved. The performance of this service is at no cost to the Union. The County will not be held liable for deduction, and may make proper adjustments for errors as soon as practicable.

In addition the County agrees to deduct from the paycheck of each employee who authorizes such a deduction in writing, a sum designated by the employee to be withheld and transmit said sum monthly to the Union Treasurer for use by the Union's Political Action Committee.

- Section 3. Fair Share: The County agrees to fair share in accordance with and pursuant to the terms of the Oregon Revised Statutes 243.650(1) relative to this matter with the understanding that the fair share amount deducted by the County for non-union employees shall be equivalent to the dues of the Union membership in Local 2746, Council 75, American Federation of State, County and Municipal Employees, AFL-CIO. The amount deducted shall be transmitted monthly to the Union Treasurer together with an itemized statement, at no cost to the Union.
- Section 4. Religious Objections: Any individual employee who objects to a payment in lieu of dues based on bona fide religious tenets or teachings of a church or religious body of which the employee is a member shall inform the County and the Union of this objection. The employee will meet with representatives of the Union and establish a mutually satisfactory arrangement for distribution of a contribution of an amount of money equivalent to regular Association membership dues, initiation fees, and assessments, if any, to the non-religious charity or to another charitable organization mutually agreed upon by the employee and the Union. The employee shall furnish written proof to the Union and County that contribution has been accomplished, as appropriate.
- Section 5. <u>Indemnification</u>: The Union will indemnify, defend and hold the County harmless from all suits, actions, proceedings, and claims against the County or persons acting on behalf of the County, whether for damages, compensation, reinstatement or any combination thereof, arising from the application of the Article. In the event that any part of this Article

should be declared invalid or that the monthly service fee collected under Section 3 of this Article should be ordered reimbursed to any nonmember, the Union shall be solely responsible for such reimbursement.

Section 6. New Employees: The County agrees to furnish each new employee in the bargaining unit with a copy of the collective bargaining Agreement at the commencement of employment of each employee with the cost of preparation of such Agreement to be borne equally between the Union and County. The Union President and Council Representative shall be notified of each new employee's address within thirty (30) days of hire. For current employees, the County shall make available to the Union a list of all bargaining unit members' date of hire, mailing address and department every quarter. The County agrees that it will provide notice to the Union President and Council Representative of scheduled new employee orientation, and that a Union Representative, on paid time, may meet with new employees for ten (10) minutes during orientation, provided that time for attendance at such meeting will be arranged with the Union Representative's supervisor and may not interfere with the County's work needs.

Section 7. <u>Visits by Union Representatives</u>: Accredited representatives of the Union, whether local Union representatives, District Council representatives or International representatives, will be granted reasonable access to County facilities and employees for purposes of investigation of grievances and official Union business, provided Union representatives shall first report their presence to the supervisor in charge of the work area which is being visited. Such visits shall not interfere with normal operation of the department.

Section 8. <u>Contract Negotiations</u>: The negotiating team for the Union, to be comprised of no more than four (4) employees, not more than two (2) from any department, shall be permitted to attend negotiating sessions during work hours with pay. There shall be no compensation for meetings held outside scheduled work hours of members of the bargaining team.

Section 9. <u>Bulletin Boards</u>: The Union will be allowed to use a designated bulletin board located in the Courthouse, Public Health, the Public Works - Road Division Shop, Sheriff's Criminal Office, 800 Exchange Building, 820 Exchange Building, Animal Shelter, Parole and Probation, and Fisheries Office to post notices regarding Union business. The posting of Union notices shall be limited to such bulletin boards.

Messages and/or communications on Union bulletin boards shall not contain profanity, vulgarity, sexual content, character slurs, threats of violence. Messages and/or communications shall not contain rude or hostile references to race, marital status, age, gender, sexual orientation, religious or political believes, national origin, health, disability, or any other legally-protected status.

Should the County remove any material from the bulletin board it shall be immediately sent to the Union President and AFSCME Council Representative.

Section 10. <u>Shop Steward</u>: The Shop Steward shall be a County employee as selected by the Union. A list of shop stewards will be kept current and sent by the Union to each department head and to Human Resources.

Duties required by the Union of its stewards, except attendance at meetings with the County, supervisory personnel and aggrieved employees arising out of a grievance already initiated by an employee under Article 14 hereof, shall not interfere with their or other employees, regular work assignments as employees of the County.

The shop steward, or their designee, involved with a particular grievance must be identified at Step 1 of the grievance procedure and will be designated as the only bargaining unit employee who will be able to gather information pertaining to that particular grievance. The Union will make reasonable efforts to control the amount of investigative time spent between the shop steward and the aggrieved employee. Meetings scheduled with management and other proper investigative procedures, and attendance at meetings specified in Steps 1 and 2 of the grievance procedure shall be considered hours worked for compensation purposes to the extent such meetings occur during the normal hours of work, and not otherwise. In order to use union leave for this purpose, Shop Stewards must notify the supervisor/department head of meetings and other commitments at the time these are scheduled.

Attendance at meetings specified in Step 3 of the grievance procedure shall be considered hours worked during regularly scheduled business hours of the County for the steward involved, witnesses and the grievant. The County shall not be liable for any overtime as a result of the meeting. Witnesses and the shop steward involved shall be granted leave with pay to the extent their presence at the proceedings is required. If it is a discharge case the grievant shall not be paid except as provided in a remedy awarded.

Section 11. <u>Labor Management Committee</u>: To promote harmonious relations, provide internal communications, and to discuss procedures for avoiding future grievances the Union and the County shall maintain a Labor/Management Committee.

The Committee will consist of four (4) delegates appointed by the Union and four (4) delegates appointed by the County Manager. The Committee will select a Labor and Management co-chairs. The Committee will meet on call of the co-chairs, and those who serve shall be permitted to do so without loss of pay. The committee shall have no authority to alter the terms of the Agreement.

Section 12. <u>Union Leave</u>: An employee elected to a Union office or selected by the Union to do work which takes them from the employee's employment with the County may, upon written request of the employee and the Union, be granted a leave of absence without pay for up to six (6) months. Such leave shall always be contingent upon the operating requirements of the involved department. Prior to expiration of such leave and upon written request, the County will give consideration to extending said leave for an additional six (6) consecutive months. Any employee who has been granted such leave and who fails to return at the expiration of said leave shall be considered as having resigned the employee's position with the County.

Section 13. <u>Brown Bag Lunches.</u> The County will support brown bag lunches by the Union by providing space for such lunches, subject to room availability, and by directing supervisors to be flexible with employees' scheduled lunch breaks to allow employee attendance, as work needs allow. Employees may attend such lunches during their non-work time.

ARTICLE 4 – HOURS OF WORK

Section 1. <u>Work Schedules</u>: Regular County business hours shall be designated by the County Manager and scheduled by the department heads. The regular hours of work each day shall be consecutive except for interruptions for lunch periods. All employees shall be scheduled to work on a regular work shift and each shift shall have scheduled starting and quitting times. Employees may submit a request for a change of scheduled hours to their department head and if the department head concurs, it will be presented to the County Manager for decision. Changes in work schedules will be posted on department bulletin boards.

Section 2. <u>Changes in Hours</u>: Should the County deem it necessary, in the interest of efficient and effective operations, to establish daily or weekly work schedules departing from the scheduled work day or work week set forth in Section 3 of this Article, the County will give written notice of such intent to the Union as soon as reasonably possible. The parties will negotiate the mandatory impacts concerning any change in the number of hours worked in a workweek. The Union and the County shall within five (5) working days meet and negotiate the proposed change in the number of hours under the provisions of ORS 243.698. At the conclusion of the negotiations period, the County may implement the proposed change and the Union shall not contest the change during the remainder of the Agreement.

If the proposed change(s) in the schedule is for the beginning and ending times of the work day or for the number of work days in a week, then the proposed change(s) will be submitted to the Union for discussion prior to implementation. The Union and County shall within five (5) working days meet and discuss the proposed change(s) in the schedule of the work hours. Following this discussion, the County may proceed to implement the proposed change(s). This procedure will not pertain to temporary or emergency situations for which the County may make any change without negotiations or discussions with the Union.

- Section 3. <u>Hours of Work</u>: Regular hours of work shall be 37.5 hours per workweek, unless a 40-hour workweek applies, as identified in the Appendix A Class and Salary Rate Table.
- Section 4. <u>Rest Periods</u>: A rest period of 15 minutes shall be permitted for all employees during each half shift. The rest period shall be scheduled by the County in accordance with its determination of the operating requirements applicable to each employee's situation.
- Section 5. <u>Meal Periods</u>: All employees shall be granted a meal period of one (1) hour during each work shift, except for Public Works Road and Survey Division employees and Inspectors in the Community Development -- Building Codes Division who shall be granted one-half (½) hour. The meal period shall be scheduled by the County and to the extent

consistent with operating requirements of the respective Departments, shall be scheduled in the middle of the work shift. The meal period shall be during time that is not compensated by the County.

Section 6. <u>Clean-Up Time</u>: Public Works - Road Division and other employees who require substantial clean-up time as a result of their work shall be granted up to one-tenth (.1) hour personal clean-up time in order to engage in such activity prior to the end of their work shift when possible. Otherwise, such time following the end of the shift shall be compensable only when the County determines that time for personal clean-up or to change clothes is required by the nature of the daily work assignment and is not merely for the convenience of the employee. If the County determines that an employee should require additional time, the employee shall be provided sufficient compensable clean-up time.

Section 7. <u>Flex Time</u>:

- A. The County and an employee may agree to adjust hours of work by moving the beginning and ending time of an employee's usual shift, up to two hours before or after the regularly scheduled hours of work.
- B. If an employee works in excess of the regularly scheduled hours of work on a particular day within a calendar week, with mutual agreement by the employee and the County, hours of work on another day may be reduced by like amount and the employee will not be entitled to either overtime or compensatory time off for such hours. Employees in the Planning and Assessment Departments may flex up to four hours worked on any particular workday, and take the same number of hours off during the workweek. If flex time cannot be agreed to, then the employee and supervisor will arrange for overtime pay or compensatory time off.
- C. In the Public Health Department, the County may adjust the starting and stopping times of the shift to provide evening clinics; employees who work an evening clinic may flex up to four (4) hours and take this time off during the same workweek.
- Section 8. <u>Hours of Work</u>: Hours of work shall include all paid leaves such as vacation leave, sick leave, holidays and bereavement leave.

ARTICLE 5 – HOLIDAYS

Section 1. <u>Holidays</u>: The following holidays shall be recognized and observed as guaranteed paid holidays:

New Year's Day January 1 Third Monday in January Martin Luther King, Jr. Birthday Presidents Day Third Monday in February Memorial Day Last Monday in May July 4th Independence Day Labor Day First Monday in September Veterans Day November 11 * Thanksgiving Day Fourth Thursday in November ** Personal Day
Christmas Eve
Christmas Day
Personal Day

Friday following Thanksgiving ½ Day before Christmas Holiday December 25th
Two per fiscal year

- * Four-day weekend for Thanksgiving
- ** One-half day off (afternoon) on day preceding Christmas Holiday.
- *** These are two paid days off per fiscal year requested on a date specified by the employee with the consent of the supervisor or department head. If not taken within the year earned, personal days are lost. Personal days not taken before an employee's termination date are not compensable. Personal holidays will be credited to each regular and probationary employee on July 1 of each year based on the length of employment in the prior fiscal year as follows: more than 9 months 2 days; 9-3 months 1 day; less than 3 months 0 days.

Any other holiday declared by the President or Governor shall be observed on the first occurrence of that holiday during the term of this contract. Subsequent occurrences shall not be observed except by mutual agreement.

Section 2. <u>Eligible Employees</u>: Each regular full-time, part-time and probationary employee who has completed one (1) week of continuous employment and who worked his last regularly scheduled day before and his first regularly scheduled day after any of the above holidays. However, an employee's failure to work shall be excused if due to jury service, scheduled vacation, scheduled compensatory time off, or bona fide injury or illness for which the employee is qualified for sick pay under the provisions of this Agreement.

Part-time employees whose regular work schedule is twenty (20) or more hours per week will receive prorated holiday time off based on their actual work hours and the total possible work hours of the month in which the holiday occurs.

Section 3. Holiday Pay:

- A. When Holiday is not Worked: An eligible employee shall receive pay for his regular scheduled hours for that day, for each of the holidays listed above which falls on a regularly scheduled work day and on which he performs no work, except as provided under Article 5, Section 2 for holiday for part-time employees. Holiday credits shall be prorated based on the regularly scheduled hours of work for those who work less than full time and more than 20 hours per week. During a period when an employee works a 4-10 schedule, personal holidays taken off shall be charged at the rate of 8 hours of personal holiday time and 2 hours charged to any other available accrued paid leave (e.g., vacation or compensatory time).
- B. When Holiday is Worked: If an employee works on any of the holidays listed above, the employee shall be paid at the regular hourly rate plus 1.5 times the regular hourly rate for such hours worked, or shall receive compensatory time off for each hour worked at the

discretion of the department head. Whenever possible compensatory time off shall be scheduled by mutual agreement between the department head and employee, based on the needs of the department.

- Section 4. <u>Weekend Holidays</u>: For Departments that do not work weekends, whenever a holiday shall fall on a Sunday, the succeeding Monday shall be observed as a paid holiday and whenever a holiday shall fall on a Saturday, the preceding Friday shall be observed as a paid holiday. For Departments that work weekends, the holiday shall be observed on the actual holiday.
- Section 5. <u>Holiday During Leave</u>: Should an employee be on authorized paid leave when a holiday occurs, such holiday shall not be charged against such leave.
- Section 6. <u>Holiday Variations</u>: If a holiday is on the work week day taken off by the employee; as for example the fifth day in the four (4) day work week, the employee shall receive a holiday on another work day; to be taken in conjunction with the normal day off.

ARTICLE 6 – VACATIONS

Section 1. <u>Accrual and Allowance</u>:

A. Probationary employees shall not earn vacation during the probationary period. Upon satisfactory completion of probation, the employee shall receive vacation credit equal to six (6) months' accrual. Regular full-time employees shall accrue vacation time on a monthly basis in accordance with the following schedule:

Years of Service	Accrual Rate
1 through 4 years	.04615 hours/hour worked (1 day/month)
After 4 years	.05769 hours/hour worked (1.25 days/month)
After 9 years	.07292 hours/hour worked (1.58 days/month)
After 14 years	.08077 hours/hour worked (1.75 days/month)
After 19 years	.09231 hours/hour worked (2.0 days/month)

B. Eligibility for vacation leave is established after six (6) months of continuous employment. Employees can use only what has been accrued through the end of the month prior to the month when vacation is taken. If an employee is hired before the 16th day of the month,

they will accrue vacation from the 1st day of that month. If an employee is hired the 16th day of the month or after, accrual of vacation leave begins the 1st day of the month following. Six (6) months of continuous service is based on the month in which accrual begins.

- C. Regular part-time employees whose regular work schedule is 18.75 or more hours per week will receive prorated vacation leave based on their actual work hours and the total possible work hours of the month in which the holiday occurs.
- D. Regular employees who are assigned to work a four-ten schedule shall accrue vacation time in accordance with the following schedule:

Years of Service	Accrual Rate
1 through 4 years	.05769 hours/hour worked (1 day per month)
After 4 years	.07212 hours/hour worked (1.25 days per month)
After 9 years	.09135 hours/hour worked (1.58 days per month)
After 14 years	.10096 hours/hour worked (1.75 days per month)
After 19 years	.11539 hours/hour worked (2.0 days per month)

- Section 2. <u>Continuous Service</u>: Continuous service for determination of vacation accrual shall be service unbroken by separation from the County service, except that time spent by an employee on leave resulting from a job-incurred injury, or maternity leave, or parental leave, or military leave all of which shall be included as continuous service. Time spent on other types of authorized unpaid leaves will not count as part of the continuous service except employees returning from such leave or employees who are laid off, shall be entitled to credit for service to which otherwise entitled prior to the leave.
- Section 3. <u>Vacation Pay</u>: The rate of vacation pay shall be the employee's regular straight time rate of pay in effect for the employee's regular job. Employees working on a four-ten schedule shall be charged a full ten hours of vacation time for each full day off. During the period when an employee works a four-ten schedule, time off provided under this Article shall be accrued using the accrual schedules set out in Section 6.1(D) above.
- Section 4. <u>Choice of Vacation</u>: Each department shall establish a vacation seniority list. Employees shall be listed in order of bargaining unit seniority. In January, or in January and June, employees in each department may bid for vacation to be taken in the calendar year. Unless vacation is denied in a particular period for operational need, the request of the employee

at the top of the vacation seniority preference list shall be approved upon request of the employee. Such approval shall not be withheld unreasonably. Each employee will be permitted to exercise the right of seniority only once annually. If approved, vacation requests made at other times shall be taken on a first-come-first-served basis and may not be bumped by a senior employee.

Section 5. <u>Maximum Accrual</u>: Vacation periods shall be computed on the basis of the employee's anniversary date. Vacation periods shall be taken each year. Vacation leave may be accrued up to a maximum of one and one-half of the amount authorized per year. For example, if authorized 12 days per year, an employee may accrue up to 18 days accumulation. However, when an employee reaches the maximum accrual, the employee and department head shall meet to schedule the vacation leave. If workload requirements will not permit the taking of leave, vacation accrual over the maximum shall not be lost. If the County and the employee cannot schedule such vacation within 90 days of a request by the County to do so, the County may schedule and direct that such vacation time in excess of the maximum accrual be taken; if such time is not taken as directed, such vacation time shall be forfeited.

Section 6. <u>Vacation Rights in Case of Lay-Off or Separation</u>: Any employee who is laid off, discharged, retired or separated from the service of the employer, for any reason, prior to the taking of his or her vacation, shall be compensated in cash for all unused vacation that he or she has accumulated at the time of separation at his or her current regular straight time rate. If an employee terminates prior to the 16th day of the month, there is no vacation accrual for that month. If an employee terminates on the 16th day of the month, or after, vacation will be accrued for that month. In the event of death of an employee, unused earned vacation time shall be paid at his regular rate of pay to the employee's heirs or beneficiaries as designated in his Will or under Oregon law.

Section 7. <u>Canceling Vacations</u>: The County shall not cancel scheduled vacation except due to emergency operational necessity unforeseen at the time vacation was approved. If the employee's vacation is canceled, the employee may reschedule vacation to a future date, and such request shall be given priority by the department head provided it does not cause an unresolvable conflict with other scheduled vacations. In the event an employee incurs nonrefundable expense related to travel arrangements and notifies the County prior to vacation cancellation, the County shall reimburse such expense. The employee must inform the County of any non-refundable expenses within twenty-four (24) hours of the time the County notifies the employee of the cancellation of the vacation to be eligible for the reimbursement by the County under this section.

ARTICLE 7 – SICK LEAVE

Section 1. <u>Attendance</u>: The parties agree that the ability to attend work on a regular and reliable basis is a job requirement. The County expects that each employee will be available for work consistently on this basis. Attendance and sick leave use are to be monitored on this basis.

Section 2. Allowance:

A. Any eligible, regular employee contracting any sickness or disability which renders such employee unable to perform the duties of his or her employment, shall receive sick leave with pay.

Eligibility for sick leave is established after one (1) month employment from the hire date. If an employee's hire date is before the 16th day of the month, the employee will accrue from the 1st day of that month. If an employee's hire dated is after the 16th day of the month, accrual of sick leave begins the first day of the following month. One month of continuous service is based on the month in which the accrual begins.

- B. Full-time employees shall be allowed one day of sick leave accumulation for each month of service. Part-time regular employees who work 18.75 or more hours per week shall accrue sick leave prorated based on their actual hours worked and the total possible work hours in the month.
- C. During the period when an employee works a 4-10 schedule, time off provided under this Article shall be accrued at the rate of .05769 hours of leave for each hour worked (ten (10) hours per month).
- D. Sick leave may not be used before it is earned. Employees may not have a negative sick leave balance.
- Section 3. <u>Notification</u>: Any employee who is ill or unable to report to work will notify the immediate supervisor/designee prior to the beginning of his or her shift. In case of a continuing illness, the employee shall continue to notify their immediate supervisor daily of his or her ability to report to work, unless the supervisor, based upon the nature of the illness, agrees to an alternate reporting schedule. Sick leave may be denied for noncompliance.
- Section 4. <u>Employee Illness</u>: In the event of the employee's own injury or illness, he or she may be required to furnish a certificate issued by a licensed physician or practitioner or other satisfactory evidence of illness, where the County has reason to suspect abuse of sick leave privileges, or where the absence from duty is more than seven (7) calendar days. In the event that the County requests such certification where the employee has not received insured medical care, the medical cost will be borne by the County.

The County may also require a physician's report or other practitioner's report when the County has documented a problem with an employee's job performance and there is reason to suspect the employee's job performance is being negatively impacted by the employee's health. The employee's physician may provide the initial report. The County may request a second medical opinion. The cost of all such reports shall be borne by the County.

Section 5. <u>Sick Leave Incentives</u>: Based on accrual as of July 1 of each fiscal year, employees shall be allowed to convert sick leave:

- A. When an employee has accrued one hundred fifty (150) hours of sick leave, the employee may convert one (1) accrued sick day to one (1) additional personal holiday each fiscal year.
- B. When an employee has accrued three hundred sixty (360) hours of sick leave, the employee may convert two (2) accrued sick leave days to two (2) additional personal holidays each fiscal year.

ARTICLE 8 – LEAVES OF ABSENCE

- Section 1. <u>Eligibility Requirements</u>: Full-time and part-time employees shall not be eligible for leaves of absence until after completion of probation with the exception of Court Related Leave under Section 4.B. Leaves will not be granted for the purpose of seeking or engaging in gainful employment.
- Section 2. <u>Failure to Return from Leave</u>: Any employee who has been granted a leave of absence and who for any reason, fails to return to work at the expiration of said leave of absence shall be considered as having resigned his or her position with the County and the position shall thereupon be declared vacated, unless the employee, prior to the expiration of his or her leave of absence, requests an extension to the leave and provides appropriate medical documentation as requested by the County, and the leave is extended by the County.
- Section 3. <u>Application for Leave</u>: Any request for a leave of absence shall be submitted in writing, on a form supplied by the County, by the employee to his or her immediate supervisor. The request should state the reason the leave of absence is being requested and the approximate length of time off the employee desires.

If approved, authorization for a leave of absence shall be furnished to the employee by his or her immediate supervisor with the department head/County Manager approval and it shall be in writing when granted.

Any request for a leave of absence shall be answered promptly. Requests for leaves, such as family illness and bereavements, shall be answered before the end of the shift on which the request is submitted and all others shall be answered within ten (10) working days.

- Section 4. <u>Paid Leaves</u>: In addition to accruing seniority while on any paid leave of absence granted under the provision of this Agreement, employees shall be returned to the position that they held at the time the leave of absence was requested.
- A. In the event of the death of a family member, a full-time or part-time employee may be granted up to five (5) working days leave of absence with full pay to make household arrangements and to arrange for and to attend funeral services. Under such circumstances the family is defined as spouse, domestic partner, parent, children, brother, sister, grandparent, grandchildren, father-in-law, mother-in-law, brother-in-law, sister-in-law, son-in-law,

daughter-in-law, foster children, step children, aunt and uncle. Bereavement leave will also be granted for others living in the employee's immediate household and may be granted for relationships other than what is listed above with prior approval from the County Manager.

Employees may request additional leave if necessary to exceed this five day period. All additional leaves shall be without pay or charged to accrued vacation, compensatory time or personal days.

B. Employees shall be granted a leave of absence with pay for:

- 1. <u>Service with a Jury</u>: When on jury duty in municipal, state or federal court, the employee shall pay the County any compensation paid on account of jury duty. All employees released from jury duty shall return to work and complete their normal work shifts. Public Works employees released from jury duty at or before 2:00 p.m. shall return to work and complete the normal shift. If released after 2:00 p.m., the employee is not required to return to work.
- 2. <u>Court related to employment</u>: Attendance in court in connection with an employee's officially assigned duties, including the time required going to the court and returning to work; the employee shall pay the County any compensation received as a witness fee.
- 3. "Duty pay" and "witness fee" does not include mileage, meal and lodging reimbursements, which the employee may keep.

Section 5. Military Leave:

Leave shall be granted to regular employees in accordance with state and federal law.

Section 6. <u>Unpaid Leave without Seniority Accrual</u>: With the exception of military service or as required by law, an employee will not accrue seniority during an unpaid leave of absence. The employee shall be returned to a position in the same class as the employee held of like and kind.

If an employee is on an unpaid leave in excess of fifteen (15) up to thirty (30) consecutive days, the employee will not accrue benefits for a one-month period. Each unpaid leave extending beyond thirty days will be treated as an additional fifteen (15) to thirty (30) day period during which the employee will not accrue benefits for an additional one-month period.

Leaves of absence without pay may be granted when, in the judgment of the affected department head, the work of his or her department will not be disrupted by the employee's absence. The request for such leave must be in writing and must establish sufficient justification for approval by the department head. The request must be submitted to the affected department head within sufficient time to allow adequate review and action.

If a non-probationary, regular employee's accumulated sick leave and vacation are inadequate, unpaid leave of absence under this section shall be granted to permit an employee's total absence due to illness or disability for up to 90 days, and such employee shall be permitted to return to the employee's former position or another vacant position in the same class. Based on the entirety of circumstances including the prognosis and timing and likelihood of return to work, the County may approve leave in excess of 90 days, and in such event, may utilize casual employees to perform work of the ill employee's position, without limitation. Any leave of absence in excess of 90 days will be without health and welfare benefits, except as required by FMLA or OFLA or as continued by the employee in accordance with COBRA.

Section 7. Family and Medical Leave (FMLA/OFLA):

- A. The County shall grant family and medical leave to regular employees in accordance with state and federal law. Employees desiring Family or Medical Leave should refer to the County's personnel policies for further information.
- B. <u>Concurrent Leaves</u>: Where otherwise required or allowed by law, all paid leave including sick leave, vacation leave, leave for workers' compensation injury or illness, and state or federal family or medical leave, will run concurrently and be counted against the employee's annual family or medical leave entitlement when the leave is for a family or medical leave purpose.
- C. <u>Medical Certifications</u>: An employee may be required to provide certifications of health care providers substantiating the reason for the leave in accordance with state and federal law Certifications required by the County will be at County expense. Notification to the employee of the leave counting against FMLA and/or OFLA may be provisional pending receipt of medical verification.
- D. <u>Extension of FMLA/OFLA Leave</u>: If a regular employee's accumulated sick leave and vacation is inadequate, unpaid leave of absence shall be granted to permit an employee's total absence in accordance with FMLA and/or OFLA. Based on the entirety of circumstances including the prognosis and timing and likelihood of return to work, the County may approve leave in excess of that required by FMLA and/or OFLA days, and in such event, may utilize casual employees to perform work of the ill employee's position, without limitation. Any leave of absence that is not qualified for OFLA or FMLA will be without health and welfare benefits, except as continued by the employee in accordance with COBRA.

ARTICLE 9 - HEALTH AND WELFARE

Section 1. <u>Health Insurance</u>: The County will maintain the health insurance benefits in effect at the time this Agreement becomes effective through December 31, 2015. Effective January 1, 2016, employees shall be enrolled in the tier of benefit elected by the employee in the CIS HDHP-1 including Rx-prescription and CIS Vision Plan VSP 24/24/24 with an HSA, and in Moda Dental Plan 2.

The County will contribute for each regular full-time and probationary full-time employees covered by this agreement toward the cost of premiums ninety percent (90%) of the full premium for the plan tier elected by the employee, and the employee shall pay the other ten (10%). The County will contribute pro rata toward such coverage's for regular part-time employees whose regular hours of work exceed twenty (20) hours per week and who are eligible to participate in the HDHP plan.

The HSA contribution provided to eligible employees shall be \$1000 per year for Employee-Only coverage and \$2000 per year for Employee + Dependents insured at any other tier of coverage.

For 2016, 2017 and 2018, the County will make the HSA contribution for the entire calendar year during January of each year, based on the employee's tier of coverage.

The County's contribution for the total cost of health insurance excluding the HSA contribution(s) shall be capped at the amounts set forth below for 2016 benefits, which amounts shall be increased annually at insurance plan renewal fifteen percent (15%) over the prior year cap during the term of this Agreement:

Employee only	\$ 486.71
Employee plus spouse\domestic partner*	1,027.75
Employee plus family	1,435.14
Employee plus child	915.25
Employee plus 2 plus children	1,214.44

^{*}Domestic partner coverage will be provided to the extent available under the County's insurer's policy.

If the County favorably adjusts insurance caps for one employee group in any benefit year during the term of this Agreement, or if the County grants another employee group a greater HSA contribution without a corresponding and offsetting total compensation reduction in a separate compensation cost element, then the County shall adjust the insurance caps established by this Agreement to match the favorably adjusted increased cap accordingly (e.g., taking into account any offsetting County cost reduction applicable to the group which received the favorable adjustment).

The County will arrange for a CIS representative to attend at least two meetings for employees to attend on County time prior to open enrollment for the 2016 plan year to explain the HDHP benefit plan.

The parties agree to add health and welfare benefits as a standing agenda item on the Labor Management Committee agenda.

With pending Healthcare Reform, the parties acknowledge that they do not have control over the tier structure or the plan year configuration of the insurance provider, but do recognize the potential duty to bargain impacts caused by such changes.

- Section 2. <u>Maintenance and Redesign</u>: The County agrees to provide medical and dental insurance coverage for employees and their dependents that is equal on the whole to that in effect in January 2016, unless the carrier in its sole discretion changes the plan benefits during the term of the collective bargaining or the carrier withdraws the plan from service to the County. If either of those two events occurs, the County shall provide notice to the Union of the changes. The Union may issue a demand to bargain within 14 days of receipt of notice from the County and the parties shall engage in expedited bargaining pursuant to ORS 243.698.
- Section 3. <u>Life Insurance</u>: The County agrees to provide each full-time regular, part-time regular and probationary employee covered by this Agreement with term life insurance in the amount of \$30,000.00.

Section 4. <u>Workers' Compensation</u>:

- A. The County shall cover the employees against occupational injury in accordance with the Oregon Revised Statutes during the term of this Agreement.
- B. Consistent with applicable law, wages for a period of sick leave covered by Workers' Compensation shall be equal to the difference between the Workers' Compensation for the lost time and the employee's regular gross pay. For that portion paid by the County prorated charges will be made as follows:
- 1. Against accrued sick leave or at the option of the employee, comp time may be substituted until depleted.
 - 2. Against accrued comp time and vacation leave until depleted.
 - 3. Employee will be placed on leave-without-pay status.
- 4. Upon acceptance of his or her claim by the County's Workers' Compensation carrier, sick leave or any other accrued leave shall be restored where used for any days absent from work, up to a maximum of three working days for which time loss has not been paid.
- C. Employees may continue medical-hospital, dental, and life insurance coverage for a period of time consistent with COBRA requirements following exhaustion of sick leave, vacation, and compensatory time. The County may allow light duty assignment if one is available to employee as determined by the Human Resources Director. Qualification shall be determined in accordance with applicable law

The employee's failure to return to such work after such determination disqualifies the employee from payment under this subsection.

Section 5. <u>Health & Safety</u>: Federal and State safety regulations and safe work practices shall be strictly observed by the County, the Union and all employees at all times, including emergency situations. Employees shall use all protective equipment required, shall perform their work in a safe manner, and shall comply with all safety rules of the County. No employee shall be required to work under abnormally dangerous conditions. The County Transportation and Development Department employees shall be jointly responsible with the County for the preparation, presentation and compliance with the safety practices and OSHA programs. Required safety equipment shall be furnished by the County, including but not limited to, safety glasses, hard hats, rainwear, goggles, respirators and adequate pairs of coveralls as needed for workers.

Section 6. <u>Liability insurance</u>: The County agrees to adequately insure or to self-insure all employees in the bargaining unit to the extent of statutory limits of liability for personal injury or property damage resulting from the performance of an employee, including the use-or operation of vehicles or equipment of the County, while engaged in the regular course of assigned duties.

Section 7. <u>Long-Term Disability</u>: The County agrees to continue to provide for each regular full-time, part-time and probationary employee covered by this Agreement long-term disability coverage.

ARTICLE 10 – COMPENSATION

Section 1. <u>Wages Compensation</u>:

A. <u>Wage Adjustments</u>:

Effective July 1, 2015 and each July 1 thereafter for the life of the Agreement, employee wages shall be adjusted not less than 2.5% nor more than 4.5% based upon the change in the All US CPI-U for the period May to May.

B. <u>Establishing Wage for New Positions</u>: All current positions shall have a job description. When any new position is established; when any current position is reclassified; or, when duties and responsibilities of a current position are substantially changed, the County Human Resources Director or designee shall designate a job classification and wage structure for the position. The County shall submit the proposed salary range to the Union prior to implementation. In the event the Union does not agree that the proposed salary range is appropriate for the classification, the Union shall notify the Human Resources Director within ten (10) working days of receipt of the notification of its intent to negotiate. Negotiations shall commence within fifteen (15) working days. Notwithstanding a demand to bargain, the County may implement its proposal, subject to adjustment upon conclusion of bargaining.

C. <u>Reporting Places</u>: All County Public Works - Road Division employees shall be assigned to a base reporting place. The base reporting places are Astoria, Svensen, and Jewell, or such other place as the County may establish. Reassignment of a base-reporting place shall not be done in an arbitrary or capricious manner.

Employees shall report for work at their regular reporting place in accordance with the work schedule.

Public Works - Road Division employees shall be provided transportation by the County to and from the regular base-reporting place to the work site, if different. Whenever an employee's temporary work site is closer to his residence than his base reporting place, the employee may voluntarily report to the work site rather than his base reporting place, provided the employee is not needed at the base reporting place, the employee arrives at the work site at the start of the shift, and the employee notifies the supervisor of his intent to do so on a prior work day. Such travel to the job site is at the employee's expense and for the employee's personal convenience.

An employee displaced from his reporting place due to a reduction in force and bumping shall have the right to return to his base-reporting place on the first available opening. Any employee who refuses to exercise this recall option shall forfeit this option.

- D. New Employees after June 30, 2011: The parties agree that, notwithstanding any other provision of this Section 1 (C), the County may assign Road Division employees hired after June 30, 2011 to a "flexible" base reporting place. Employees assigned to a flexible base reporting place may be assigned to any of the base reporting places identified above, and may have their base reporting place changed upon seven working days' notice, at the County's discretion.
- E. <u>Reporting Pay</u>: Employees reporting to work when directed by the County, but not put to work through no fault of their own, shall receive a minimum of four (4) hours' pay at the applicable straight time rate, unless notified prior to reporting that their services are not required. The provisions of this Section shall not apply if failure to provide work is due to a condition beyond the County's control.
- F. <u>Call-Back</u>: Any employee who is requested to work outside his or her set hours of work shall receive a minimum of three (3) hours' pay at the overtime rate of pay if not continuous with his or her regular work shift. Overtime pay starts when the employee is at the designated reporting place and ready for work or, if the employee is driving a County vehicle, when the employee departs after receiving the call.
- G. <u>Mileage Allowance</u>: An employee using his own private automobile for official County business, or traveling to or from such business shall be reimbursed at the Internal Revenue Service approved rate. The County does not provide insurance coverage in these instances or accept financial responsibility for any damages incurred while that employee is using his private automobile. Employees shall not be required to use their private vehicles for County business when a County vehicle is available.

H. <u>Hazard Pay</u>: Any employee who is assigned to climb trees using belt and spurs, or use explosives will receive a premium of \$1.25 per hour in addition to the regular rate of pay, for a minimum of one hour. Such employees shall be informed of potential hazards and be properly trained and instructed prior to commencement of such work, and shall be provided proper equipment to ensure their safety. Employees required to work with herbicides and pesticides shall be provided appropriate safety equipment, and if not provided, the employee(s) may refuse to do the work for safety reasons.

I. Temporary Work out of Classification:

- 1. Public Works Road Division: An employee when assigned to work at a specific job function as defined in section 3, paragraph E, or assigned to a higher classification outside his or her regular classification and for which the employee has successfully completed training, shall be compensated at a rate of pay which is ten percent (10%) higher than the regular rate. Employees working out of class will be paid "out-of-class" pay for the period beginning with the point of assignment to the out-of-class equipment and ending with the point of reassignment to another job by a supervisor.
- 2. All Other Departments: When an employee is assigned to perform the specific job function of a higher classification for a period of more than two (2) hours, the employee shall be paid for the hours worked based upon the following formula:
 - a. If the range of the higher classification is within zero to four (4) ranges of the employee's regular pay range, the employee shall receive five percent (5%) out of classification pay for the hours worked.
 - b. If the range of the higher classification is within five (5) to nine (9) ranges of the employee's regular pay range, the employee shall receive ten percent (10%) out of classification pay for the hours worked.
 - c. If the range of the higher classification is within ten (10) or more ranges of the employee's regular pay range, the employee shall receive fifteen percent (15%) out of classification pay for the hours worked.
 - d. If the employee is temporarily assigned to a non-represented classification, that employee will receive out-of-classification pay based upon the County's established method of calculation. For instance, the County's method is to calculate the percentage difference between the midpoints of the non-represented classification and the represented classification from salary rate table Appendix A. Thereby every five percent (5%) differential would equate to one classification range, but not to exceed fifteen percent (15%).

All assignments to work out of classification shall be confirmed in writing by the elected official/department head in charge and shall be for a specified period of time.

- J. <u>Uniform Maintenance</u>: Two uniforms shall be provided for those employees within departments which require uniforms and shall be maintained and laundered at the expense of Clatsop County, Oregon. Items of clothing and protective devices provided by the County to any County employee shall not be used by the employee in activities not directly related to County employment. The employer shall provide any items of protective clothing or uniform required by the employer. The County shall not be required to provide work boots.
- K. <u>Boot Reimbursement.</u> The County shall reimburse Road Department employees, Animal Control Officer and Building Codes Inspectors for up to one hundred dollars (\$100) per year to purchase work boots.
- L. <u>Meal and Lodging Reimbursement</u>: The County will reimburse reasonable and necessary travel expenses incurred in authorized travel outside the County. The County shall not reimburse employees for alcoholic beverages. Refer to the Clatsop County Personnel Policy Chapter 7 Travel Expense.

M. Stand-by and On-Call Pay:

- 1. Employees will not be asked to remain at home in order to stand by to respond to work if called except in unusual or emergency situations. Standby time shall constitute hours worked and shall be compensable at the overtime rate. If an employee is required merely to leave a phone number where the employee can be reached, or is provided a pager, the employee will be considered "on call" (but not on standby), provided the employee is free to engage in normal activities throughout Clatsop County. On-call time is not compensable.
- 2. Juvenile Counselors within Clatsop County Juvenile Department are eligible and authorized to work on-call hours between 5:00 p.m. and 8:30 a.m. each weekday and on weekends. Counselors must give thirty (30) days advance notice to the Department Head if they do not wish to participate in the on-call program or if they will be unavailable during a period of time. Counselors are required to have in their possession a department cell phone that will allow them to be notified of job related circumstances that need their attention/response. Counselors are restricted to traveling within areas where they are reachable by department cell phone while working on-call.
- 3. Compensation will be made to Juvenile Counselors working on call at the rate of 7.5 hours of regular pay or 7.5 hours of compensatory time (time off with pay) for each week (7 days) of on-call work completed. Use and accrual of on-call compensatory time will be consistent with current contract provisions.
- 4. Fisheries Standby and Call-Back: Fisheries employees shall receive one (1) hour of straight compensatory time for every assigned eight (8) hours of standby. If during the eight (8) hour period of standby the employee is called back to duty, then only those hours worked will be treated as "call-back" under Article 10, Section (1)(E). Employees will earn compensatory time off at the overtime rate of 1.5 times the hours worked on "call-back."
 - a. "Standby Time" is defined as: time an employee is required to be available to respond to hatchery needs on nights assigned by supervisor on the work schedule.

- b. Standby Schedule: Standby will be scheduled from 4:00 pm until 8:00 am the following morning.
- c. Recording and utilizing standby time: Standby time earned will be recorded on line K (straight time overtime) of the County Payroll time sheet and standby taken will be recorded on line C (compensatory time taken).
- N. <u>Payroll</u>: The salaries and wages of the employees shall be paid monthly. The monthly payment shall be on the last working day on or before the fifth of the month following the month worked. In the event that the normally scheduled payday is a holiday, the preceding workday shall be the payday.

Section 2. <u>Employees' Wage Plan:</u>

- A. <u>Classification</u>: All bargaining unit positions are placed appropriately within the County's classification system by the Human Resources Director. The job "class title" and corresponding range for each bargaining unit position is attached hereto as Appendix "A," and by this reference incorporated herein as though fully set forth.
- B. <u>Pay Schedule</u>: Each position is assigned a "range, and each range has five steps. These steps are designated as Step "A," Step "B," Step "C," Step "D" and Step "E," respectively. Each salary cell shall be increased by the percentage negotiated. The range and step plan is set forth as Addendum "A."

C. Operation of Incentive Plan:

- 1. New employees normally will start at Step "A" of the range designated for the job class for which they are employed. The County may hire above Step A when each of the following conditions are met: (a) The applicant is qualified to work at the higher levels; (b) The applicant's current salary is at least Step A; (c) No other similarly qualified applicant is available at a lower salary rate from applicant pool.
- 2. Progression to each higher step shall be granted on the basis of longevity and satisfactory performance. Less than satisfactory performance must be documented by the supervisor or Department Head in writing and provided to the employee in duplicate. The employee or employee representative may appeal a decision not to grant a step increase in writing to a Review Committee consisting of the Union Representative, the County's Human Resources Director or designee, and a third party mutually agreed upon by the two. Notice of such appeal shall be sent to the Human Resources Director or designee and Union Representative within thirty (30) days of the denial of the step increase. The Human Resources Director or designee, Union Representative and the third party of their choosing shall meet within fifteen (15) working days to resolve the issue. Their decision shall be reduced to writing, shall be placed in the employee's personnel file, and shall be final and binding upon all parties and is not subject to appeal under the Article relating to settlement of disputes.

- 3. The progression pattern for an employee hired or promoted at Step "A" is computed from the anniversary date. Such employee is placed at Step A; advances to Step B upon satisfactory completion of probation (six (6) months of actual work); and advances to successive steps twelve (12) months following date of last step advancement unless performance is not satisfactory. The employee's Department Head may deny the advancement only based upon prior written justification.
- 4. The progression pattern between steps for an employee hired at a step other than Step A shall be to advance to the next step twelve (12) months following the anniversary date and 12 months thereafter unless performance is not satisfactory. The employee's Department Head may deny the advancement only based upon prior written justification.
- D. <u>Advancement</u>: All promotional opportunities shall require a six (6) month probationary period. Whenever an employee is promoted, the employee shall be placed at the step that appears on the range and step schedule that is at least five percent 5% higher than the prior rate of pay. Thereafter the employee shall advance from step to step each twelve (12) months thereafter.

Section 3. <u>Public Works - Road Division</u>:

- A. Training for Road Maintenance Classification: Each employee in the County Public Works Road Division shall start as a Maintenance Worker Trainee and work in that capacity for at least twelve (12) months, provided however that if the Public Works Director and the supervisors determine that any new employee demonstrates proficiency in the elements of the job and is fully trained as documented in trainee evaluations, that employee may be classified a Maintenance Worker by the County. New hires shall serve a probationary period of twelve (12) months and internally transferred County employees shall serve a probationary period pursuant to the specific provisions of this Agreement. Upon satisfactory completion of training and demonstrated proficiency in elements of the job, the employee shall be promoted to a Maintenance Worker. The County will provide for and insure adequate training time by allowing the Trainee to work with the Trainer to the extent deemed appropriate by the County. The Trainee shall not be assigned job tasks for which the trainee has not been adequately trained, as determined by the County, to insure safety.
- B. <u>Trainers</u>: Providing instruction and supervision as requested by a supervisor is recognized as a duty of each road department employee.
- C. <u>Training Program</u>: Training may include, but not be limited to, the following: driving pick-ups, 5-6 yard dump trucks, the culvert truck, safely operate chain saws for the purpose of brushing and falling trees, cleaning culverts, loading and unloading materials in the 5-6 yard dump truck, spreading rock, laying ready mix, patch pot holes, flagging, general labor, operation of roller, mower, 930 loader, power broom, forklift, snowplow, sander, small compressor, crew van, use of various hand tools and transporting by trailer any of the above

equipment or construction materials. In addition, the Trainee shall be fully trained by the County on the County Safety Manual and Road Division policies, and shall apply for and obtain a Class A commercial driver's license.

D. <u>Trainee Evaluations</u>: The Trainee shall be evaluated after thirty (30) days from the date of hire and every ninety (90) days thereafter by the immediate supervisor.

E. Out-of-Class Pay for Maintenance Workers:

- 1. Maintenance Workers shall be eligible to receive a ten percent (10%) out-of-class differential upon completion of the criteria specified in paragraph 2 of this section. Opportunities for training will be afforded first to the most senior employees.
- 2. Pieces of heavy equipment and job functions designated for out-of-classification pay are:

Belly Dump Minimum 40 hours

Bulldozer Minimum 80 operational hours
Grader Minimum 80 operational hours

Gradall Minimum 80 operational hours [The "operator" of the

Gradall shall be entitled to out-of-class pay while

operating the Gradall.]

Oil Distributor Minimum 80 operational hours
Chip Spreader Minimum 80 operational hours
Track/Wheel Mounted Minimum 80 operational hours

Excavator

Truck with Lowboy

Trailer

Minimum 80 operational hours

10-yard dump with

Pup trailer

Minimum 40 operational hours

Herbicide spraying With certification

Carpentry With project responsibility

The training and operation hours listed opposite each piece of equipment shall be the guide used in determining employee eligibility; however, eligibility determinations shall be based upon possessing adequate experience and competency to operate the equipment effectively, as determined by the County. The County shall assign out of class work based on operational need, skills and ability. In the event that the County determines that the foregoing factors are substantially equal, relative seniority shall control. Employees shall not be compensated at an out-of-class rate for non-out-of-class operations (e.g., travel in a non-out-of-class vehicle (i.e. pickup truck).

- 3. The trainer of above described heavy equipment will receive out-of-class pay until the trainee is fully qualified to operate that piece of equipment.
- F. <u>Lead Worker Assignment</u>: In the absence of a supervisor at any particular job site, the Public Works Director and/or his Designee may assign the responsibility of basic supervision of a crew. The Lead worker is responsible for the coordination of activities and it shall be the Lead worker's responsibility to carry out the instructions of the supervisor. The lead worker shall receive 10% above the employee's current wage scale during the period the employee is responsible for supervision: provided however, when an employee is assigned duties which qualify for both out-of-class and lead worker differentials, the employee shall receive a total differential of 15%.
- Section 4. <u>PERS Retirement</u>: The County will pay the employer contribution to PERS in accordance with the rules and regulations of the PERS Board. The County shall continue to assume, pick up and pay a six percent (6%) employee contribution to the PERS Fund for the employee members participating in the PERS Fund.
- <u>Section 5.</u> Forty-Hour Work Week Issue: The County will be allowed to buy back the 2.5 hours to bring the 37.5 hour employees up to forty (40) hours per week. The County may elect to buy back any portion of the 2.5 hours at the salary rates in effect at the time of the change by sending written notice to the Union informing it of its intention to do so prior to the July effective date of each year of this successor Agreement. The "buy back" costs will be in addition to the negotiated increase on the salary.

ARTICLE 11 – OVERTIME

Section 1. Overtime: Whenever department heads deem it necessary due to an emergency or for purposes of efficiency, economy or otherwise, employees may be required to work overtime on any day, at any hour, or for so long a period of time as the department may specify. If an employee is requested to work in excess of two (2) hours overtime in addition to the employee's regular shift, the employee shall be provided a meal period in compliance with State and Federal laws, and the County shall provide the cost of the meal.

A full-time regular and probationary employee shall be compensated at the rate of time and one-half for time worked at his regular position in excess of the number of hours in the work day or work week regularly scheduled for that position, but in no event shall such compensation be paid twice for the same hours.

Part-time regular and probationary employees shall be compensated at the rate of time and one-half for time worked in excess of a 37.5-hour week or a 40-hour week, as applicable, but in no event shall such compensation be paid twice for the same hours.

Casual workers may work overtime if all qualified regular employees on the same crew have declined the work. If overtime is available at a base reporting place but not associated with a specific crew, casual workers may work overtime if all qualified regular employees at the same base reporting place have declined the work.

Section 2. <u>Form of Compensation</u>: Compensation for authorized overtime and holiday work shall, at the County's option, be paid or compensated with compensatory time off at the overtime rate of 1.5 times the overtime hours worked. Compensatory time off shall not accrue in excess of 80 hours, with the exception of Fisheries Technicians, Fisheries Biologist and Fisheries Project Secretary. Compensatory time off shall be scheduled by agreement between the department head and the employee involved. It is intended to be taken as soon as it is mutually convenient following the date on which the authorized overtime work-giving rise to the compensatory time has accrued.

Compensatory time shall be paid off under any of the following circumstances:

- A. Employee transfers between departments.
- B. End of fiscal year, unless dates to use accrued and unpaid compensatory time off are fixed and agreed upon in advance of June 30.
 - C. Upon termination.

Employees are encouraged to take compensatory time off within the month it is accrued.

ARTICLE 12 – SENIORITY

- Section 1. <u>Definitions</u>: Seniority shall be calculated and applied pursuant to this Agreement, based on length of unbroken employment as a regular employee with the County in this bargaining unit.
- Section 2. <u>Probationary Employees</u>: Probationary employees shall not receive credit towards completion of their probationary period for days on which they are absent without pay or laid off. Probationary employees who complete their probationary period shall acquire seniority as their date of hire and their names shall be added to the seniority list.
- Section 3. <u>Employment Outside Bargaining Unit</u>: When an employee in the bargaining unit accepts a position with the County outside of the bargaining unit, and at a later date accepts a different job with the County back in the bargaining unit, the employee will not be granted any prior seniority credit. The employee will be treated as newly hired for seniority purposes and the employee's seniority date will be the start date in the new position.
- Section 4. Loss of Seniority: Seniority shall be lost for the following reasons:
 - A. If the employee quits.
 - B. If the employee is discharged.
 - C. If the employee retires.

D. If the employee is not recalled within 24 months following layoff.

Section 5. <u>Filling of Job Openings</u>: Whenever the County has a bargaining unit job opening to be filled, notice of such openings shall be posted in the department and on the Union bulletin boards, as required in Article 3, Section 10, for a period of one (1) week to provide employees an opportunity to apply for the job. First priority in filling such job openings will be given to qualified applicants from within the County's employment unless the County determines in good faith and for reasons not arbitrary or capricious that a non-employee applicant is more qualified in significant aspects of the job, or in a particular job capability of substantial importance to the County. Selection shall be based on merit. Selection between two equally qualified County employees shall be based on seniority.

Section 6. Layoffs:

- A. Notice and Order of Layoff: If the County determines the need for a reduction in the work force, written notice of not less than thirty (30) working days shall be provided to regular employees to be laid off. If there are probationary or casual employees within the same job classification and department as the position(s) identified for layoff, they will be laid off first. If part-time employees within a job classification and department identified for layoff before others in the same job classification/department, then regular full-time employees within the same job classification and department may bump the part-time employee without regard to seniority. While the County reserves the right to determine positions to be eliminated, layoffs within each affected job classification and department shall be made on the basis of employees' seniority within the bargaining unit. (When the terms "job classification and department" are used in this paragraph, it means that both must be present, not one or the other.)
- B. <u>Bumping</u>: Employees displaced from a higher classification may elect one time only to bump any employee in an equal or lower classification within the department, provided that the employee meets the minimum experience and training required of the position and the employee is senior to the incumbent to be bumped.

An employee who is displaced from the employee's department involuntarily (the employee is unable to bump within the department) may elect to bump one time into another department as follows:

Bump the least senior employee in the same classification.

Bump the least senior employee in a lower classification.

In all circumstances, the employee must be qualified for the position into which the employee seeks to bump. The County shall determine whether the employee is qualified to bump. If a dispute exists, it shall be referred to a Special Displacement Conference Committee.

An employee who does not elect to bump, or who is determined not to be qualified to bump, shall be laid off.

- 1. "Qualified" Defined: "Qualified" means that the employee meets all of the qualifications of the position, and possesses the knowledge, skill and ability to fully perform the essential functions in the position within twenty (20) working days of bumping. The County and the Union may mutually agree upon an extension of this period. Laid off employees may submit documentation of qualifications to be considered by the County and/or the Special Displacement Committee.
- 2. <u>Probation Upon Bumping</u>: An employee who bumps shall have the status of probationary employee for a twenty (20) working day orientation period, which may be extended with Union consent. If the employee is unsuccessful, he/she shall be returned to the layoff list.
- 3. <u>Placement on Classification Salary Scale Upon Bumping or Recall</u>: A bump or recall is not considered a transfer for purposes of the County's Personnel Policies. An employee who bumps or is recalled to a position other than the position from which the employee was laid off shall be placed at the step of the classification salary scale closest to their salary placement prior to the layoff. If the employee's salary at layoff is higher than the top step of the new position, the employee will be placed at the top step of the new salary range.
- 4. <u>Special Displacement Conference Committee</u>: In the event of layoffs, the Union and the County shall each appoint two (2) County employees to a Displacement Conference Committee. Those appointed shall receive training in the County's selection process, including criteria based decision making and serve throughout the layoff/recall process to resolve qualification disputes in the bumping/recall process. The committee shall resolve the appeal decisively. The decision of the committee shall be final and binding. Such disputes shall not be subject to the grievance procedure provided for in this collective bargaining agreement.
- C. Lay-Off Lists and Recall: Employees laid off shall be placed on layoff lists in order of bargaining unit seniority. Employees shall be recalled to positions equal to or below the previous classification which the employee has previously held or for which the employee is qualified within the department as such positions become available. Employees laid off shall be offered recall to positions for which they are qualified and have indicated their interest in writing as they become available. An employee accepting recall to a position below their classification at layoff shall retain recall rights to the previously held classification. An employee rejecting recall to a position below their classification at layoff forfeits the right to further recall to other positions and will be deleted from the recall lists for such positions. Layoff status/recall rights shall continue for twenty-four (24) months or until an opportunity to accept recall to such position is rejected. (Example: An employee may reject recall to a position in a lower classification and thereafter is not entitled to recall to any other lower classification positions; however, such employee would retain recall rights to the former position. In the event an employee is recalled to a lower position, the employee retains recall rights to the former position.)
- D. <u>Registration for Recall</u>: Employees need not register for recall eligibility to their former position. However, in the event a laid off employee desires to be recalled to any other position in County employment, the employee must register with the County indicating the

particular position(s) or a series of positions to which the employee desires to be recalled. In order to be eligible for recall to a lower classification, the employee must designate the lower classification to which recall is desired, in writing, within twenty (20) work days from the effective date of layoff. The County will determine qualification eligibility within 90 days and issue a recall list in order of seniority for each position.

Employees placed on the layoff list shall maintain their contact information on the layoff register current. An employee who fails to register or keep the layoff register current shall be considered as having terminated employment with the County.

At the time that an employee is placed on the layoff list, the employee shall notify the County of any experience, training and special skills that would qualify the employee for positions in other classifications. During the period of layoff, the employee may upgrade training and special skills to increase the chance of recall. Should an employee upgrade training and special skills for a particular classification, the employee may substitute or add classifications designated for which the employee considers the employee qualified.

Employees are encouraged to seek assistance from the Union in determining how to register for recall under this provision.

- E. <u>Filling New Positions</u>: No new regular full-time or part-time employee shall be hired into bargaining unit classifications from which employees are currently laid off until the recall list for such classification is exhausted. The County will give preference to laid off employees for temporary or casual work for which they are qualified, and such employment shall not affect recall eligibility. The County may fill a vacant position if no person on the layoff list is qualified for the position. Notice of vacancies will be mailed to qualified employees on the layoff list. Such employees must respond in accordance with the terms of any particular notice and an employee's failure to do so constitutes a waiver of any right the employee might otherwise have had.
- F. <u>Notice of Recall and Employee Response</u>: Failure by an employee to timely reply to a recall to the employee's former position, the maximum being ten (10) working days, shall be considered as an immediate voluntary termination. Notification of recall shall be by certified letter, return receipt requested, to the mailing address maintained by the County with a copy to Council 75's local office. It is the employee's obligation to ensure that the County's records are correct and current.

Offers shall be made in inverse order of seniority. The former employee shall promptly notify the County within five (5) business days of his or her acceptance or rejection of the former offer to another position. Disputes concerning qualification shall be subject to review by the panel provided for in Section 5 (B) (3) of this Article.

G. <u>Seniority and Sick Leave Reinstatement Upon Recall</u>: Except as otherwise required by law a recalled employee shall have the employee's previously accrued seniority, and sick leave reinstated, but shall not accrue any seniority or benefits while on layoff.

Section 7. Disability Leave Coordination:

An employee on authorized disability leave without pay whose position has been scheduled for elimination or is subject to the bumping procedure shall retain the right to displace another employee at such time as the employee is able to return to a position according to the provisions of this Agreement.

Section 8. New Hires; Disability Leave Coordination:

- A. No new employees shall be hired into bargaining unit classifications from which employees are currently laid off until the recall list for the class is exhausted, provided that the County may fill a vacant position if no person on the layoff list is qualified and available to be appointed to that position.
- B. An employee on authorized disability leave without pay whose position has been scheduled for elimination or is subject to the bumping procedure shall retain the right to displace another employee at such time as the employee is able to return to a position according to the provisions of this Agreement.
- Section 9. <u>Seniority Accrual for Employees on Layoff Status Who Accept a Casual Position</u>: When an employee who is on layoff status accepts a casual position with the County, no benefits other than PERS, only to the extent required by PERS, will be granted to-laid off employees in casual employment status. After ten (10) workdays of continuous casual employment, seniority shall be computed and accrued for the entire duration of such continuous casual employment.
- Section 10. <u>Vacation Allowance for Recalled Employees</u>: Any employee who has not taken a minimum of five (5) days' vacation within six (6) months of the date of layoff, and was paid a minimum accrued vacation pay of two (2) weeks pursuant to Article 6, Section 6, and is recalled within thirty (30) days of the date of layoff, may request up to two (2) weeks, vacation to be taken as leave without pay. Such a vacation period must be scheduled subject to other applicable provisions of the collective bargaining agreement. The employee must exercise this right to request such vacation within six (6) months from date of recall.

ARTICLE 13 – PROBATIONARY PERIOD

A. Newly hired employees shall serve an entry probationary period of six (6) months from their date of hire as "at-will" employees of the County. In the event the County determines a probationary employee's performance is deficient during the first three (3) months of the probationary period, the employee will be notified of such deficiencies in writing. Prior to the conclusion of the probationary period, the County shall determine whether the employee has satisfactorily completed probation. If the County determines that the employee will not be released from probation, the County may extend probation for up to three (3) additional months. If the County elects to extend the probationary period, the County shall notify the Union prior to the extension of probation, provide the employee with a written probation performance

evaluation, identify any deficiencies noted as of the close of the probationary period, and suggest corrective action, which the employee must take. By mutual agreement with the Union, the County may extend the probation beyond the additional three (3) months.

- В. If a regular employee is promoted to a higher classification, the employee shall serve a probationary period of six (6) months. In the event the County determines a probationary employee's performance is deficient during the first three (3) months of the probationary period, the employee will be notified of such deficiencies in writing. Prior to the conclusion of the dxff f f probationary period, the County shall determine whether the employee has satisfactorily completed probation. If the County determines that the employee will not be released from probation, the County may extend probation for up to three (3) additional months. If the County elects to extend the probationary period, the County shall notify the Union prior to the extension of probation, provide the employee with a written probation performance evaluation, identify any deficiencies noted as of the close of the probationary period, and suggest corrective action, which the employee must take. By mutual agreement with the Union, the County may extend the probation beyond the additional three (3) months. If the promoted employee does not in the County's judgment meet the expected work performance standards, the employee shall be returned to the previous position. Satisfactory completion of the probationary period is at the discretion of the County and is not subject to the grievance procedure. Such promoted employees are covered by other terms of this Agreement during the probationary period.
- C. Nothing in this Agreement shall be construed to prohibit the County from terminating an employee with or without cause during an initial probation period or extension thereof, and such termination shall not be subject to any other provision of this Agreement, and shall not be subject to the grievance procedure for any reason whatsoever.

ARTICLE 14 – DISCIPLINE AND DISCHARGE

Section 1. <u>Discipline Defined</u>: Disciplinary action shall include the following: written reprimand; suspension without pay with notice in writing; demotion or discharge.

Disciplinary action may be imposed upon an employee only for just cause which includes failing to fulfill responsibilities as an employee and off-duty conduct which directly relates to an employee's ability to satisfactorily perform the job. Any disciplinary action imposed upon an employee may be processed as a grievance through the regular grievance procedure. If the County has a reason to reprimand an employee, it shall be done in a manner that will not embarrass the employee before other employees or in public.

Section 2. <u>Employee-Supervisor Meetings</u>: An employee's immediate supervisor shall be encouraged to meet with an employee to informally discuss work performance or conduct of an employee, which in the opinion of the supervisor requires improvement or correction. Meetings for this purpose are not considered disciplinary.

In such meetings, supervisors will take reasonable steps to point out specific areas that require improvement and possible methods for resolution of such deficiencies. Such meetings are intended to assist the employee in developing improved employment skills, job performance

and/or job modification, and shall be considered non-punitive. Such meetings are not subject to the grievance procedures.

Such meetings shall be in private with the employee, the immediate supervisor and Shop Steward or Union Representative provided the employee requests their presence and such presence will not create an unreasonable delay.

Section 3. Discipline Procedure:

Prior to conducting a disciplinary meeting, the supervisor shall advise the employee of his or her right to union representation. Such meetings shall be in private with the employee, the immediate supervisor and Shop Steward or Union Representative provided the employee requests their presence and such presence will not create an unreasonable delay. At this stage the employee shall be afforded a reasonable opportunity to explain apparent unsatisfactory work performance and/or misconduct.

The following constitute disciplinary action of a more formal nature.

- A. <u>Written Reprimand</u>: If an employee is presented with a written reprimand by his immediate supervisor, a copy of such a letter shall be entered into the employee's personnel file. The employee shall be allowed an opportunity to write a rebuttal concerning the letter and it shall be entered into the personnel file. This shall not constitute a waiver of the employee's or the Union's right to file a grievance.
- B. <u>Discipline Procedure</u>: The County may impose a suspension from work with or without pay. Such suspension shall be imposed only for just cause and the employee will be afforded due process as set out in Section 5 below.
- Section 4. <u>Discharge</u>: The County shall not discharge any regular full-time or part-time employee without just cause. Any newly-hired employee on probation shall serve at the pleasure of the County and may be terminated with or without cause. In any case, if the County determines there is just cause for discharge, the employee may be suspended immediately with pay for at least ten (10) working days. The employee will be afforded due process as set out in Section 5 below.

The County shall normally impose disciplinary measures in a progressive form; however, in the event of serious misconduct by the employee, the County may take disciplinary action at other than progressive form and suspend the employee involved with or without pay prior to complying with Section 5 below.

Section 5. <u>Due Process</u>: If the County determines there is just cause for the suspension, demotion or discharge of an employee, the department head shall notify the employee of the specific reasons and the range of disciplinary action under consideration. The employee shall be provided written notice detailing the nature of the alleged offense, and shall include date, locations, and any other corroborative details.

The department head shall afford the employee an opportunity to meet prior to finalizing the decision in order to explain the circumstances, refute the facts and charges, or present mitigating evidence, orally or in writing.

If the employee elects such a conference, it will be scheduled at least five (5) working days after written notice of the contemplated action has been given. The shop steward and an AFSCME council representative may attend.

Once the employee has been afforded the opportunity of a conference or presenting a written response, the County may take action that is appropriate in light of all of the evidence.

The Union shall have the right to take up the suspension and/or discharge as a grievance under the grievance procedure and the matter shall be handled in accordance with this procedure through the arbitration or mediation step, if deemed necessary by either party.

ARTICLE 15 – SETTLEMENT OF DISPUTES

- Section 1. <u>Grievance and Arbitration Procedure</u>: The procedures set forth in this Article shall be the sole procedure to be utilized for that purpose. A grievance is defined as a dispute concerning the application, meaning, or interpretation of this Agreement. In cases of discharge and/or suspension without pay arising under Article 13, the employee shall have the right to grieve under Steps 1 or 2 of this Article.
- <u>Step 1. Initial Meeting</u>: Prior to proceeding to Step 2, the affected employee and an employee/Union Representative will meet with the supervisor to discuss the issues and points of view and to attempt to reach a mutually satisfactory resolution. Thereafter, the Union shall designate a single shop steward to assist the employee in proceedings under this Article.
- Step 2. Department Head: The aggrieved employee and/or the Union representative may take up the grievance or dispute with the department head within thirty (30) working days after the occurrence or reasonable knowledge of the occurrence of the event giving rise to the grievance. The department head shall promptly attempt to settle such grievance within ten (10) working days. In no event can the grievance be filed after thirty (30) days of the occurrence or reasonable knowledge thereof. The grievance shall be submitted in writing, shall state the names of all aggrieved employees, the facts giving rise to the grievance, the agreement sections violated and the remedy desired. The agreement sections which are the basis of a grievance may be amended at any time prior to the decision at Step 3. The department head shall respond in writing.
- Step 3. County Manager: Should the aggrieved employee fail to effect settlement at Step 2, the Union shall have the right to submit the grievance in writing to the County Manager, providing that such submittal shall be within ten (10) working days from the receipt of the department head's response at Step 2 or the date on which it is due or received whichever is sooner. The County Manager or designee shall attempt to settle such grievance within ten (10) working days, and may meet with the department head, the employee, the shop steward and any

other person deemed appropriate by the County Manager or the shop steward. The County Manager or his designee, whoever meets with the Union, shall make and issue a written decision within fifteen (15) working days of the time such meeting is held.

Step 4. Arbitration: Should the aggrieved employee or the aggrieved employee's representative not be satisfied with the determination at Step 3, the Union shall have the right to submit the matter to binding arbitration within twenty-one (21) working days from the date the County Manager's written decision is due or received, whichever is sooner. After the matter has been submitted, the parties or representatives may agree upon an arbitrator, or may jointly request from the State Conciliation Service a list of names of seven (7) arbitrators with offices in Oregon or Washington. The parties may select an arbitrator from the list by mutual agreement or shall alternatively strike names from the list until one name remains. Each party retains the right to reject one list in its entirety and request that a new list be submitted.

The arbitrator's decision shall be final and binding upon both parties, but the arbitrator shall have no power to alter in any way the terms of this Agreement or to impose on either party a limitation or obligation not explicitly provided for in this Agreement. The arbitrator shall be requested to issue a decision within thirty (30) days after conclusion of the proceedings.

The arbitrator's fees and expenses shall be paid for by the losing party. If, in the opinion of the arbitrator, neither party can be considered the losing party, then such expenses shall be apportioned as in the arbitrator's judgment is equitable. All other expenses shall be borne exclusively by the party requiring the service or item for which payment is to be made.

Section 2. <u>Time Periods</u>: The time limits expressed herein are the essence of this Agreement. The time period specified in this Article may be extended or modified by mutual consent. Any modification of time limits must be agreed to in writing. If the County fails to meet or answer any grievance within the time limits prescribed for such action by this Article, the grievance may be advanced to the next step by the Union. Failure by the employee or the Union to submit or advance a grievance in accordance with the time limits specified, without such a waiver, shall constitute abandonment of the grievance.

Section 3. <u>Determination of Merit</u>: The Union will not process any grievance that does not meet the standards of a valid contractual issue.

ARTICLE 16 – STRIKES AND LOCKOUTS

Section 1. <u>Strikes</u>: The Union and its members, as individuals or as a group, will not initiate, cause or participate or join in any strike, work stoppage or slow down, picketing or any other restriction of work at any location in the County during the life and duration of this Agreement. Disciplinary action, including discharge, may be taken by the County against any employee engaged in a violation of this Article.

Section 2. <u>Return to Work</u>: In the event of a strike, work stoppage, or slow down, picketing or other restriction of work in any form, either on the basis of individual choice or collective employee conduct during the life and duration of this Agreement, the Union will immediately upon notification from the County attempt to secure an immediate and orderly return to work.

Section 3. <u>Lockouts</u>: There will be no lockout of any employees in the unit by the County as a consequence of any dispute arising during the period of this Agreement.

ARTICLE 17 – EDUCATION AND TRAINING

- Section 1. <u>Employee Training</u>: The County shall encourage department heads to familiarize new employees with their obligations and rights, and to inform them about the general function of County government during each new employee's orientation.
- Section 2. <u>In-Service Training</u>: The County shall encourage and promote general and specialized training opportunities for employees to the end that the service they render to the County may be made more effective. The County shall assist department heads in meeting training needs for their departments. In cooperation with department heads, the County shall encourage the development of departmental training programs to meet personal needs and to prepare employees for promotion to positions of greater responsibility.
- Section 3. <u>Conferences, Seminars and Educational Programs</u>: Employees will be granted time away from their work at their regular rate of pay when directed by their affected department head to attend conferences, seminars or educational programs which are intended to improve and upgrade the employee's skill or professional ability. All such educational leaves must be approved by the employee's department head. Travel hours outside normal working hours will not be paid except to the extent required by the FLSA or Oregon law. The employee will be considered as being on County business for liability and Workers' Compensation purposes.

Whenever a conference, seminar or educational program is broken by a weekend and is being held within a four (4) hour travel radius of Astoria by automobile, travel expenses shall be provided to the employee for return to his home and back during the weekend break.

Section 4. <u>Time of Training Periods</u>: Training programs may be conducted either during or after regular working hours or both. Attendance by employees at training sessions conducted after regular working hours, however, shall be voluntary, unless arrangements for such training includes the granting of an equal amount of compensatory time off as recommended by the department head. Expenses for educational programs, including books, manuals, tapes or other training aids shall only be paid for the employee if arrangements have been made by the department head and there is provision for such in the Department's budget. Travel time outside normal working hours will not be paid except to the extent required by the FLSA or Oregon law. But the employee will be considered as being on County business for liability insurance and Workers' Compensation purposes.

Section 5. <u>Training for Higher Classifications Within Departments</u>: Employees may be given opportunities to train on any jobs of higher classification within their department, which shall not be regarded as working out of class. Employees on the course of training for a job function outside their classification shall not receive pay of the higher classification, nor is there any guarantee of employment in the higher classification.

Section 6. <u>Commercial Driver's License Cost Reimbursement</u>: The County shall reimburse road department employees for required license fees for a commercial operator's license and the cost of each test passed in order to attain such license. Fees paid to the State of Oregon shall be documented by the employee and reimbursed upon licensure. County equipment will be provided, subject to availability, as required to take the test, and tests (but not retests after failure to pass) may be taken on County time.

ARTICLE 18 – GENERAL PROVISIONS

Section 1. <u>Gender</u>: All references to employees in this Agreement shall designate both sexes, and whenever the male gender is used, it shall be construed to include both male and female employees and vice-versa.

Section 2. <u>Work Rules</u>: It is jointly recognized that the County, acting by and through the County Manager and County department heads, must and does retain broad authority to fulfill and implement its responsibilities and may do so by adoption of work rules. It is agreed that no existing work rule or new work rule will be promulgated or implemented which is inconsistent with a specific provision of this Agreement.

Work rules shall be reduced to writing. New rules shall be posted within affected departments for a period of ten (10) consecutive days and a copy shall be furnished to the Council 75, Council Representative. In the event that the Union considers a work rule to be inconsistent with a specific provision of this Agreement or otherwise wishes to discuss the rule it shall so notify the County within the ten (10) working day posting period. In such event, the rule shall be discussed by the Labor/Management Committee. Work rules, when and if adopted, will not be arbitrary, capricious or discriminatory.

Section 3. Personnel Files:

A. An employee has the right to inspect the contents of his or her personnel file upon request to the County, excluding the confidential reports from previous employers or records of an employee relating to the conviction, arrest or investigation of conduct constituting a violation of the criminal laws of the State of Oregon, or another state of the United States. Negative or derogatory material shall not be placed in an employee's file unless the employee has had a reasonable opportunity to review the material. Employees will be required to sign such material to indicate they have reviewed it. If the employee refuses to sign such material, it may be placed in the employee's file with a notation that the employee refused to sign for such material after being given an opportunity to do so. Employees may submit a factual statement in rebuttal to any adverse material placed in his or her personnel file, which shall also be placed in his or her personnel file.

- B. Employees may have the County include in their personnel files materials relevant to their employment with the County such as letters of favorable content, certificates, licenses, and academic credit.
- Section 4. <u>Reclassification</u>: The parties shall use the following procedure to process reclassification requests.
- A. The County shall furnish class specifications at the request of the Union or the employee.
- B. When an employee requests, in writing, that the employee's position be reviewed for reclassification, the employee shall submit a complete job description and written explanation for a proposed reclassification to the Human Resources Director.
- C. The County shall review the merits of the request normally within forty-five (45) days of receiving the request, and may conduct a classification audit. When a review cannot be completed in the normal period, the County shall notify the Union and employee of the revised date for completion. If the County determines a reclassification is not justified, written notice shall be given to the employee no later than fifty-five days from the date of the request. Following a determination that the duties regularly assigned to an employee are inconsistent with the employee's current classification, the County shall either reclassify the employee or remove the inconsistent duties and pay out-of-class pay retroactive to the date of the employee's request.
- D. The effective date of a reclassification implemented under this section shall not be later than the first of the month following County Board of Commissioners approval of a new salary. Retroactive pay back to the first of the month following the date of the employee's request will be paid if the employee has been performing the work in question for that period of time. The anniversary date for future step increases shall be established as the first of the month following twelve (12) months in the new classification.
- E. Any employee reclassified upward shall move into the new range at the closest step that is higher than their current rate or five percent (5%), whichever is higher.
- F. Whether or not a reclassification is granted by the County, the County shall have the discretion to determine whether all or a portion of the work during any relevant period of time should be compensated retroactively, and to compensate the employee accordingly in its discretion with the approval of the Department Head and the County Manager.
- G. If an employee's reclassification request is denied, the employee may appeal the decision to binding arbitration under this Article of the Agreement. The appeal must be in writing and sent to the Human Resources Director within fifteen (15) calendar days of the date of the County's decision or the date that decision was due. The appeal must state the reasons why the decision was inappropriate. If the arbitrator finds the County's decision inappropriate, the arbitrator's authority shall extend only to referring the issue back to the County for reconsideration. The arbitrator shall have no power to substitute the arbitrator's discretion for

the County's discretion on classification matters. The arbitrator shall retain continuous jurisdiction over reconsideration decisions by the County under the same standards as set forth above in this section. This section shall supersede Article 15, Settlement of Disputes.

Expenses for arbitrator's services in the proceedings shall be borne by the losing party. However, each party shall be responsible for any other expenses incurred by them. Each party retains the right to reject one list in its entirety and request that a new list be submitted.

Section 5. Entire Agreement:

- A. The parties acknowledge that during negotiations which resulted in this Agreement each had the unlimited rights and opportunity to make demands and proposals with collective bargaining and that the understandings and agreements arrived at by the parties after the exercise of that right and opportunity are set forth in this Agreement.
- B. This Agreement constitutes the sole and entire Agreement between the parties. Except as specifically modified by or treated in this Agreement, all policies, matters, questions and terms affecting unit employees in their employment relationship with the county shall be governed by the policies of Clatsop County, Oregon. The County and the Union for the life of this Agreement each voluntarily and without qualification waives the right and agrees that the other shall not be obligated to bargain collectively with respect to any other subject or matter referred to or covered by this Agreement, or with respect to any subject or matter which was or might have been raised in bargaining but which is not specifically referred to or covered in this Agreement even though such subject or matter may not have been within the knowledge or contemplation of either or both parties at the same time that they negotiated or signed this Agreement.
- C. Consistent with the County's charter mandate to establish a personnel system, the County will adopt a comprehensive personnel manual governing all aspects of personnel administration during the life of this Agreement. The County and the Union mutually agree to reopen this Agreement on any matter which is a mandatory, non-economic subject of bargaining which the County finds necessary to include in the personnel manual and which either party determines is inconsistent with or not covered by this Agreement.
- Section 6. <u>Application</u>: This Agreement has application only to those employees who are regular full-time and part-time employees of the County within the bargaining unit.
- Section 7. <u>Letter of Understanding</u>: It is recognized by the parties that there may be events or disputes that arise which are not specifically addressed in this Agreement. It is also recognized by the parties that portions of this Agreement may need clarification with regards to intent and application. In the event such instances should arise, the parties agree that, whenever possible, they will enter into letters of understanding. Letters of understanding when entered into shall become a part of this Agreement.

ARTICLE 19 – SAVINGS AND FUNDING CLAUSES

Section 1. <u>Savings Clause</u>: In the event of conflict between this Agreement and State or Federal law, the parties intend that the statute shall control, unless the alternative provisions of this Agreement are permitted by law. Should any article, section or portion thereof of this Agreement be held unlawful and unenforceable by any court of competent jurisdiction, such decision of the court shall apply only to the specific article, section or portion thereof directly addressed in the decision; upon the issuance of such a decision the parties agree immediately to negotiate a substitute for the invalid article, section or portion thereof.

Section 2. <u>Funding Clause</u>: The parties recognize that the revenue needed to fund the wages and benefits provided by the Agreement must be approved annually by established budget procedures. All wages and benefits are contingent upon sources of revenue and annual budget approval. The County shall compensate employees at the level established in this Agreement during the life of this Agreement. The County Manager shall propose budget levels that are consistent with this Section.

ARTICLE 20 – TERMINATION

Section 1. <u>Duration</u>: This Agreement shall be effective as of the 1st day of July 2015 to June 30, 2018. It shall be automatically renewed from year to year after June 30, 2018, unless either party shall notify the other in writing by January 30, 2018, that it desires to modify this Agreement. In the event that such notice is given, negotiations shall begin no later than March 31, 2018. This Agreement shall remain in full force and effect during the period of negotiations. No part of this Agreement is retroactive unless specified by written agreement.

Section 2. <u>Retroactivity</u>: Language changes shall be effective upon ratification of this Agreement. Unless otherwise agreed, economic aspects of this Agreement shall be reflected in the first paycheck following ratification by the Union, provided such ratification occurs by the 19th of the month and provided that the Agreement is subsequently ratified by the Board of Commissioners.

IN WITNESS THEREOF, the parties hereto 2015.	have executed this Agreement on this day of
FOR CLATSOP COUNTY:	FOR THE UNION:
Scott Lee, Chair, Board of Commissioners	Debbie Boothe-Schmidt, AFSCME President
Richard Mays, County Manager	Terry Hendryx, AFSCME

Monica Steele, Budget & Finance Director	Jennifer Bunch, AFSCME
Jacqueline M. Damm, Labor Negotiator	Andrea Kennet, AFSCME
	Issa Simpson, AFSCME Representative, Council 75

Letter of Agreement Classification and Compensation Study

The County intends to undertake a comprehensive County-wide Classification and Compensation Study beginning in 2015.

Prior to finalizing new job descriptions or revisions to job descriptions, the County will provide the revised and new job descriptions to the Union. The Union will have the opportunity to provide written comments regarding proposed revised and new job descriptions to the County and the consultant.

The County will provide the Union with a draft of the final recommendations of the consultant. If there are changes in wage rates recommended by the County as a result of the Classification and Compensation Study, such changes shall be subject to interim bargaining between the County and the Union pursuant to ORS 243.698, upon written demand by the Union.

Any employee who objects to how he/she has been classified as a result of the Classification and Compensation Study shall be allowed to appeal the County's decision to the Human Resources Director. The appeal shall state 1) why the employee believes the placement is not appropriate and 2) the classification the employee believes he/she should be placed in. The employee may submit any documentation supportive of his/her position. The Human Resources Director shall respond within 30 days.

If the Human Resources Director does not grant the appeal, the employee may appeal to a panel made up of members of the Special Displacement Committee members as referred to in Article 12. The decision of the Committee will be final and binding with the understanding that the decision is only applicable to the Classification and Compensation Study placement appeal. If the Committee deadlocks, the decision of the Human Resources Director shall stand. While the decision of the Committee is final and binding as to initial placement pursuant to the Classification and Compensation Study, nothing in this paragraph shall prohibit an employee from requesting reclassification pursuant to Article 18 in the event of changed circumstances.

Any employee who is moved to a position with a lower wage rate or whose wage rate is lowered due to the Classification and Compensation Study shall not have their wages reduced but instead shall be "Y-rated."

Subject to interim bargaining and Board approval, any modified wage rates will be incorporated into Appendix A and will be used by the County in preparing the 2016-2017 fiscal year budget.

	٧	<u> </u>	C	2	u	۵	C	3		-	-	L	,		
Ţ		7	7	2	-	ADDE	A DDENDIY A		_	-		_	۷		,
- 2			3	SS A	AD SA	AFFE LARY RATE TA	AFFENDIA A CLASS AND SALARY RATE TABLE EFFECTIVE JULY 1, 2015	JULY 1, 2015							
ო	REVISED November 16, 2015	ran	unic	hou	О/Т										
4		ge	on	ırs/w	Elig	MINIMUM		STEPS			MAXIMUM		HOURLY	RATE	里
2	TITLE			eek	ible	∢	B	υ		۵	ш	S	STEP A	S	TOP
ဖ	-	13	<	8	>	\$ 3,387.55	55 \$ 3,556.94	\$ 3,734.81	s	3,921.53	\$ 4,117.61	8	20.85	€5	25.34
7	ACCOUNTANT II	14	۷	4	≻	\$ 3,794.32	32 \$ 3,984.02	\$ 4,183.23	1	4,392.39	\$ 4,612.02		21.89	69	26.61
∞	ADMINISTRATIVE SUPPORT III	7	<	က	>	\$ 2,527.83	33 \$ 2,654.24	\$ 2,786.95	63	2,926.27	\$ 3,072.61	69	15.56	₩.	18.91
თ	ADMINISTRATIVE SUPPORT IV	6	<	က	>	\$ 2,786.96	\$ 2	\$ 3,072.62	63	3,226.25	\$ 3,387.55	\$	17.15	69	20.85
9	10 ANIMAL CONTROL OFFICER	12	4	က	>	\$ 3,226.28	69	\$ 3,556.96	_	3,734.81	\$ 3,921.55	69	19.85	69	24.13
11	BUILDING INSPECTOR I	20	V	4	>	\$ 5,084.69	59 \$ 5,338.92	\$ 5,605.88	69	5,886.14	\$ 6,180.48	89	29.33	69	35.65
12	CARTOGRAPHER	15	٧	3	>	\$ 3,734.82	↔	€>	နှ	4,323.51		8	22.98	s	27.94
13	CARTOGRAPHER TRAINEE	10	4	3	>	\$ 2,926.26	↔	\$ 3,226.23	ક્ક	3,387.53	\$ 3,556.92	8	18.01	69	21.89
14	CARTOGRAPHER, SENIOR	17	A	က	>	\$ 4,117.64	34 \$ 4,323.51	\$ 4,539.69	မှာ	4,766.70		89	25.34	69	30.80
15	CHILD SUPPORT AGENT I	13	٨	<mark>ღ</mark>	>	\$ 3,387.55	↔	ક્ર	-	3,921.53	\$ 4,117.61	69	20.85	69	25.34
16	CHILD SUPPORT AGENT II	15	۷	က	>		₩	↔	-	4,323.51		\$	22.98	↔	27.94
17	CODE COMPLIANCE SPECIALIST	15	۷	3	Υ	\$ 3,734.82	€9	\$	ક્ક	4,323.51	\$ 4,539.69	\$	22.98	s	27.94
18	CUSTODIAN	7	A	4	Υ		27 \$ 2,832.13	\$ 2,973.75	_	3,122.43		\$	15.56	69	18.91
19	ELECTIONS TECHNICIAN	15	V	3	Υ		€>	₩.	_	4,323.51	\$ 4,539.69	\$	22.98	43	27.94
20	ELECTRICAL INSPECTOR	20	٧	4	Υ		\$	\$ 5,605.88	_	5,886.14	\$ 6,180.48	8	29.33	69	35.65
21		21	۷	4	≻		15 \$ 5,517.69	\$ 5,793.59	\vdash	6,083.27	\$ 6,387.42	\$	30.32	69	36.85
22		17	۷	4	Т	\$ 4,392.30	30 \$ 4,611.91	\$ 4,842.49	\vdash	5,084.62	\$ 5,338.85	\$	25.34	es	30.80
23	ENGINEERING TECHNICIAN II	18	K	4	≻		8	es	ક્ક			\$	26.61	69	32.34
24	ENGINEERING TECHNICIAN III	20	A	4	>		6 9	\$ 5,605.88	နှ	\vdash	\$ 6,180.48	8	29.33	89	35.65
25	ENVIRONMENTAL HEALTH SPEC I	13	۷	ဗ	Υ		↔	\$ 3,734.81	ш	-		69	20.85	₩.	25.34
76	ENVIRONMENTAL HEALTH SPEC II	20	4	4	≻	\$ 5,084.69	\$ 5,3	\$ 5,6	69		6,1	\$	29.33	S	35.65
27	EQUIPMENT SERVICER	RD5	⋖	4	>		↔	မာ		-		8	i		1
78	FISHERIES BIOLOGICAL AIDE	13	<	က	>	\$ 3,387.55	↔	\$ 3,734.81	မှာ		\$ 4,117.61		20.85	↔	25.34
²³	29 FISHERIES BIOLOGIST	14	<	က	>		⇔	\$ 3,921.53	-	-			21.89	€9	26.61
က	GIS COORDINATOR/ANALYST	20	<	က	>		↔	- 1	-	\neg		69	29.33	69	35.65
3	GIS/PROJECT PLANNER	20	-	4	>	\$ 5,084.69	↔		-			_	29.33		35.65
32	32 HEALTH PROMOTION SPECIALIST	18	4	ဗ	>		€9		-	\dashv			26.61		32.34
33	33 HELP DESK TECHNICIAN	14	4	က	>		↔	\$ 3,921.53	_	-		\$	21.89	⇔	26.61
8	JUVENILE PROBATION COUNSELOR	18	۷	3	≻	\$ 4,323.49	€>		\vdash				26.61		32.34
32	JUVENILE PROB. COUNSELOR LEAD	20	4	က	>		\$	\$ 5,254.95	ક્ર	5,517.69	5,793	⇔	29.33	↔	35.65
38	36 JUVENILE PREVENTION SPECIALIST	6	4	က	>	\$ 2,786.96	6 \$ 2,926.28	\$ 3,072.62	εs	3,226.25	\$ 3,387.55	8	17.15	69	20.85
37	MAINTENANCE ASSISTANT	13	<	4	>	က်	ა	\$ 3,984.66	ક્ર	4,183.89	\$ 4,393.09	\$	20,85	S	25.34
8	38 MAINTENANCE ASSISTANT I	6	4	4	>	2,972	↔	€9	s	_		\$	17.15	69	20.85
8	MAINTENANCE ASST/PARK RANGER	တ	۷	4	>	2,972.	\$ 3,1	\$ 3,2	ш	-	3,6	⊗	17.15	€9	20.85
4	40 MECHANIC	RD8	⋖	4	\geq	\$ 22.5	.57 \$ 23.71	\$ 24.88	မှာ	26.13	\$ 27.43		1		1

Any errors or omissions are unintentional. Please contact Human Resources.

OFFICIAL COPY - Approved by County Manager

	∢	B	ပြ		Ш		ш	5	ī	-	Г		H		H	-
~							APPENDIX	∢			1		1			
7			ರ	ASS /	ND S.	ALARY	RATE TABL	CLASS AND SALARY RATE TABLE EFFECTIVE JULY 1, 2015	JULY 1, 2015		Ü					
က	REVISED November 16, 2015	ran	unio	hou	О/Т								-		H	
4		ge	on	ırs/w	Elig	₹	MINIMUM		STEPS			MAXIMUM		HOURLY	1.	RATE
5	TITLE			eek	ible		∢	8	ပ	۵		ш		STEP A	4	TOP STEP
4	MEDICAL ASSISTANT	6	⋖	3	>	G	2,786.96	\$ 2,926.28	\$ 3,072.62	\$ 3,226.25	3.25	\$ 3,387.	55	\$ 17.	17.15 \$	20.85
42		20	۷	3	>	s	4,766.41	\$ 5,004.71	\$ 5,254.95	\$ 5,517.69	69.	\$ 5,793.61	-	\$ 29.	29.33	35.65
43	NUTRITION (WIC) AIDE/Admin Support IV	6	<	3	>	ss.	2,786.96	\$ 2,926.28	\$ 3,072.62	\$ 3,226.25	3.25	\$ 3,387.55	_	\$ 17.	17.15	20.85
44	44 NUTRITIONIST, REGISTERED	14	4	က	>	€9-	3,556.94	\$ 3,734.81	\$ 3,921.53	\$ 4,117.61	19.		_	\$ 21.	21.89 \$	26.61
45	45 PERMIT TECHNICIAN	13	∢	4	>	€9	3,614.20	\$ 3,794.92	\$ 3,984.66	\$ 4,183.89	3.89	\$ 4,393.09		\$ 20.	20.85	25.34
46	PLANNER	15	۷	က	>	69	3,734.82	\$ 3,921.55	\$ 4,117.64	\$ 4,323.51	3.51	\$ 4,539.69	-	\$ 22.	22.98 \$	27.94
47	PLANNER, SENIOR	20	A	4	>	ક્ર	5,084.69	\$ 5,338.92	\$ 5,605.88	\$ 5,886.14	3.14	\$ 6,180.48		\$ 29.	29.33	35.65
48	48 PLANNING TECHNICIAN	13	۷	3	>	€9	3,387.55	\$ 3,556.94	\$ 3,734.81	\$ 3,921.53	.53	\$ 4,117.61	H		20.85	25.34
49	PROGRAMMER ANALYST	20	۷	3	\	69	4,766.41	\$ 5,004.71	\$ 5,254.95	\$ 5,517.69	69.	\$ 5,793.61		\$ 29.	29.33 \$	35.65
20	50 PROPERTY APPRAISER I	14	۷	3	Y	€9	3,556.94	\$ 3,734.81	\$ 3,921.53	\$ 4,117.61	7.61	\$ 4,323.48			21.89 \$	26.61
21	PROPERTY APPRAISER II	17	∢	က	⋆	€9-	4,117.64	\$ 4,323.51	\$ 4,539.69		3.70	\$ 5,005.03		\$ 25.	25.34 \$	30.80
22	PROPERTY APPRAISER, SENIOR	19	∢	3	≺	↔	4,539.67	\$ 4,766.69	\$ 5,005.01	5	.24	\$ 5,518.01	_		27.94 \$	
23	PROP.MGMT.SPEC/PERS.PROP.SPEC	15	۷	3	Υ	s	3,734.82	\$ 3,921.55	\$ 4,117.64	\$ 4,323	,323.51	\$ 4,539.69		\$ 22.	\$ 86	27.94
54	ROAD MAINT. WORKER	RD7	۷	4	Υ	s	21.55	\$ 22.62	\$ 23.76	\$ 24	24.95	\$ 26.	26.19			-
22	55 ROAD MAINT. WORKER TRAINEE	RD5	۷	4	Υ	s	19.51	\$ 20.51			22.59		23.73	1		1
26	SHOP MAINT, ASST	6	۷	4	Υ	63	2,972.75	\$ 3,121.38	\$ 3,277.48	\$ 3,441.34	.34	\$ 3,613.40		\$ 17.	17.15 \$	20.85
22	57 STAFF ASSISTANT	11	۷	3	Y	\$	3,072.64	\$ 3,226.26	\$ 3,387.56	\$ 3,556.94	3.94	\$ 3,734.81		\$ 18.91	91 \$	22.98
28	STAFF ASSISTANT Building Codes	1111	۷	4	Υ	ક	3,276.65	\$ 3,440.47	\$ 3,612.51		3.14	\$ 3,982.79		\$ 18.91	91 \$	
29	SURVEY TECHNICIAN I	17	۷	4	⋆	69	4,392.30	\$ 4,611.91	\$ 4,842.49		1.62			\$ 25.	25.34 \$	30.80
9	SURVEY TECHNICIAN II	18	٨	4	⊁	ક્ક	4,611.91	\$ 4,842.49	\$ 5,084.62	\$ 5,338.85	3.85	\$ 5,605.80			61 \$	32.34
		20	<	4	>	မှာ	5,084.69	5,338	5,605		3.14			\$ 29.33	33 8	35.65
		15	۷	က	>	↔	3,734.82	\$ 3,921.55	\$ 4,117.64		3.51				88	27.94
		14	۷	က	>	()	3,556.94	ല			.61	4		П	21.89	26.61
	VICTIM SERVICES COORDINATOR-LEAD	15	4	က	>	↔	3,734.82	\$ 3,921.55	\$ 4,117.64	\$ 4,323.51	3.51	\$ 4,539.69		\$ 22.	86.	27.94
65		8	ပ	4	>	ક	11.00		-	-		1	_	****	-	1
99	DEPUTY SHERIFF, CRIM. RESERVE	12	ပ	4	>	s	18.27	4	11 (1) (1) (1) (1) (1) (1) (1) (1) (1) (-		\$ 24.82	82	1		1
29	DISASTER ASSISTANCE WORKER	10	ပ	4	>	↔	11.29	1	•	1		\$ 37.	37.09	1	H	1
88		22	ပ	4	⋆	B	90.09	1	1	1		1140		1		1
69	PARENT EDUCATOR	15	ပ	4	≻	ક	20.50	Ĩ	****	ı		1	-	1	H	1
2	Secured Custody Transport/Work Crew	10	ပ	4	⋆	↔	17.57	ı		1		-		1	H	i
7	PARK MAINT.HELPER	RD1	C	4	Υ	ક	10.31	\$ 10.82	\$ 11.37	\$ 1.	11.93		12.53	1		1
72	72 ROAD MAINT. HELPER	RD2	<u>2</u>	4	≻	s	10.53	\$ 11.05	\$ 11.61		12.19	\$ 12.79	62	-	H	ľ
73	DISTRICT ATTORNEY, DEPUTY I	1DA	DÁ	4	z	↔	5,252.66	1	I,	I/		\$ 6,722.53		\$ 30.	30 8	38.
74	74 DISTRICT ATTORNEY, DEPUTY II	2DA	M	4	z	€9	5,700.03	1	ı	I	T		_	\$ 32.88		
ર	DISTRICT ATTORNEY, DEPUTY III	3DA	M	4	z	es	6,239.60	1	ł	ı	٦	\$ 8,520.73	73	36.00	800	49.16
×		٠		-	1											

Any errors or omissions are unintentional. Please contact Human Resources.

OFFICIAL COPY - Approved by County Manager

The control of the	•	m	C	_	ш	ш	C	I		_		¥	
TITLE			1	1	1	APPEN	<					:	,
CONTROL ROUNTECHNICIAN - Corrections 101 20			CLAS	S AN	SAL	ARY RATE TABI	E EFFECTIVE	JULY 1, 2015					
The color of the		ran	unic	hou	О/Т								
TITLE		ge	on	ırs/w	Elig	MINIMUM		STEPS		MAXIMUM	_	HOURLY	RATE
COLTROL ROOM TECHNICIAN - Corrections 101 DS 4 Y 8 3.042.16 \$ 3.184.26 \$ 3.353.96 \$ 3.521.65 DEPUTY SHERIFF, Corrections 16 DS 4 Y \$ 4,065.47 \$ 4,703.99 \$ 4,703.99 DEPUTY SHERIFF, Corrections 17 DS 4 Y \$ 4,266.68 \$ 4,470.99 \$ 4,703.99 DEPUTY SHERIFF, SENIOR Corrinal 17 DS 4 Y \$ 4,266.68 \$ 4,470.99 \$ 4,703.99 DEPUTY SHERIFF, SENIOR Corrinal 17 DS 4 Y \$ 4,266.68 \$ 4,470.99 \$ 4,703.99 DEPUTY SHERIFF, SENIOR Corrections 17 DS 4 Y \$ 4,266.68 \$ 4,470.99 \$ 4,703.99 DEPUTY SHERIFF, SENIOR Corrections 17 DS 4 Y \$ 4,266.68 \$ 4,470.99 \$ 5,112.10 DEPUTY SHERIFF, SENIOR Corrections 17 DS 4 Y \$ 4,751.40 \$ 5,707.40 \$ 5,205.61 PAROLIC & PROBATION DEPUTY 18 0 Y \$ 4,751.64	TITLE			eek	l ible	A	В	υ	۵	ш		STEP A	STEP
PAROLE & PROBATION DEPUTY SHERIFF, Corrections 16 DS 4 Y S 4,063.47 S 4,266.65 S 4,479.99 S 4,703.99 DEPUTY SHERIFF, Corrections 16 DS 4 Y S 4,066.68 S 4,460.01 S 4,704.03 S 4,703.99 DEPUTY SHERIFF, SENIOR Corrections 17 DS 4 Y S 4,266.68 S 4,460.01 S 4,704.03 S 4,703.99 DEPUTY SHERIFF, SENIOR Corrections 17 DS 4 Y S 4,266.68 S 4,460.01 S 4,704.03 S 4,939.19 DEPUTY SHERIFF, SENIOR Criminal 17 DS 4 Y S 4,266.68 S 4,460.01 S 4,704.03 S 4,939.19 DEPUTY SHERIFF, SENIOR Criminal 17 DS 4 Y S 4,266.68 S 4,460.01 S 4,704.03 S 4,939.19 DEPUTY SHERIFF, SENIOR Criminal 17 DS 4 Y S 4,266.68 S 4,630.19 S 4,939.19 DEPUTY SHERIFF, SENIOR Criminal 17 DS 4 Y S 4,266.68 S 4,630.10 S 4,704.03 S 4,939.19 DEPUTY SHERIFF, SENIOR Criminal 17 DS 4 Y S 4,266.68 S 4,630.10 S 4,704.03 S 4,939.19 DEPUTY SHERIFF, SENIOR Criminal 17 DS 4 Y S 4,266.69 S 4,630.10 S 4,704.03 S 4,939.19 DEPUTY SHERIFF, SENIOR CRIMINAL CONTROL SUPERVISOR 16 O O O O O O O O O	NTROL ROOM TECHNICIAN - Corrections	1011	DS	4	<u>ئ</u>					⊢	_	\$ 17.55	\$ 21.33
DEPUTY SHERIFF Criminal 16 DS 4 Y \$ 4,063.47 \$ 4,705.66 \$ 4,476.00 \$ 4,705.66 \$ 4,476.00 \$ 4,706.66 \$ 4,476.00 \$ 4,704.03 \$ 4,706.66 \$ 4,406.00 \$ 4,704.03 \$ 4,704.03 \$ 4,706.00 \$ 4,704.03 \$ 4,706.03 \$	PUTY SHERIFF, Corrections	16	SO	4	\ <u></u>					⊢		\$ 23.44	\$ 28.49
DEPUTY SHERIFE SENIOR Corrections 17 DS 4 Y S 4,266.68 S 4,480.01 S 4,704.03 S 4,399.19 DEPUTY SHERIFE SENIOR Corrections 17 DS 4 Y S 4,266.68 S 4,480.01 S 4,704.03 S 4,399.19 DEPUTY SHERIFE SENIOR Cominal 1711 DS 4 Y S 4,266.68 S 4,480.01 S 4,751.40 S 4,399.19 PAROLE & PROBATION DEPUTY I 18 PO 4 Y S 4,266.68 S 4,325.12 S 4,751.40 S 4,399.19 PAROLE & PROBATION DEPUTY I 18 PO 4 Y S 4,751.46 S 4,989.13 S 5,238.60 S 5,00.51 PAROLE & PROBATION DEPUTY I 18 PO 4 Y S 4,751.46 S 4,989.13 S 5,238.60 S 5,00.51 PAROLE & PROBATION DEPUTY I 18 D O O O O O O O O O	PUTY SHERIFF, Criminal	16	DS	4	Н					-		\$ 23.44	\$ 28.49
DEPUTY SHERIFE, SENIOR Criminal 17 DS 4 7 8 4,266.08 8,4,486.01 8,4,704.03 8,4	PUTY SHERIFF, SENIOR Corrections	17	DS	4	Н					₩.		\$ 24.61	\$ 29.92
DEPUTY SHERIFF, SENIOR II 17II DS 4 5 4,416 DO 5,4636.82 5,4866.65 5,5112.10 PAROLE & PROGATION DEPUTYI 16 PO 4 Y 5 4,781.61 5,4751.40 5,438.65 FAMILY E RANGING E PROGATION DEPUTYI 16 O 3 Y 5 4,781.51 5,238.60 5,503.60 5 FAMILY PLANING CINICAL PROVIDER 20 O 3 Y 5 26.79 5,238.61 5 29.05 5 29.05 5 29.05 5 29.07 5 28.42 5 29.05 5 29.05 5 29.05 5 29.05 5 29.05 5 29.05 5 29.05 5 29.05 5 29.05 9 3 7 \$ 25.07 \$ 29.07 \$ 25.07 \$ 29.07 \$ 29.07 \$ 29.07 \$ 29.07 \$ 3.07 \$ 3.07 \$ 3.07 \$	PUTY SHERIFF, SENIOR Criminal	17	SO	4						₩.		\$ 24.61	\$ 29.92
PAROLE & PROBATION DEPUTY I 18 PO 4 Y 8 4,309.66 \$ 4,525.12 \$ 4,514.04 \$ 4,989.89 PAROLE & PROBATION DEPUTY II 20 PO 4 Y \$ 4,309.66 \$ 4,555.12 \$ 5,238.60 \$ 5,500.51 PAROLE & PROBATION DEPUTY II 20 3 Y \$ 26,779 \$ 23,875 \$ 23,875 \$ 20,875 \$ 29,875 \$ 20,875 \$ 29,875	PUTY SHERIFF, SENIOR II	1711	DS	4	\vdash					-	_	\$ 25.48	_
FARROLE & PROBATION DEPUTY II 20 PO 4 Y \$ 4,751.54 \$ 4,389113 \$ 5,236.60 \$ 5,500.51 FAMILY PIANINIG CLINICAL PROVIDER 20 0 3 Y \$ 24.57 \$ 38.11 \$ 40.02 PUBLIC HEALTH NURSE II 16 0 3 Y \$ 26.44 \$ 29.87 \$ 3.37.75 \$ 29.86 PUBLIC HEALTH NURSE III 18 0 3 Y \$ 26.44 \$ 29.87 \$ 3.29.92 PUBLIC HEALTH NURSE III 18 0 3 Y \$ 31.22.95 <	ROLE & PROBATION DEPUTY I	18	8	4	Н					€9			\$ 30.22
FAMILY PLANNING CLINICAL PROVIDER 20 3 Y \$ 34,57 \$ 38,11 \$ 40,02 PUBLIC HEALTH NURSE II 16 0 3 Y \$ 25,79 \$ 28,44 \$ 28,42 \$ 28,68 PUBLIC HEALTH NURSE III 18 0 3 Y \$ 32,90 \$ 31,37 \$ 32,90 \$ 32,90 \$ 32,92 \$ 32,92 \$ 32,92 \$ 32,92 \$ 32,92 \$ 32,92 \$ 32,92 \$ 32,92 \$ 32,92 \$ 32,92 \$ 32,92 \$ \$ 32,72 \$ 32,92 \$ \$ 3,817,72 \$ \$ 3,817,72 \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ 3,817,72 \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ <td>ROLE & PROBATION DEPUTY II</td> <td>20</td> <td>8</td> <td>4</td> <td>1</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td>€9</td> <td>_</td> <td>\$ 27.41</td> <td>\$ 33.32</td>	ROLE & PROBATION DEPUTY II	20	8	4	1					€9	_	\$ 27.41	\$ 33.32
PUBLIC HEALTH NURSE I 16 0 3 Y \$ 25.70 \$ 28.42 \$ 29.87 \$ \$ 29.87 \$ 29.87 \$ \$ 29.87 \$ \$ 29.87 \$	MILY PLANNING CLINICAL PROVIDER	20	0	3	ى ≻			ı		69	42.03	ı	1
PUBLIC HEALTH NURSE II 17 0 3 Y \$ 28.44 \$ 29.87 \$ 31.37 \$ 32.20 PUBLIC HEALTH NURSE III 18 0 3 Y \$ 31.35 \$ 31.37 \$ 32.90 ADMINISTRATIVE SERVICES SUPVR. 10 U 4 Y \$ 37.72.96 ADMINISTRATIVE SERVICES SUPVR. 10 U 4 Y \$ 37.72.96 ANIMAL CONTROL SUPERVICES SUPVR. 10 U 4 Y \$ 37.72.96	BLIC HEALTH NURSE I	16	0	က						69	31.35	-	1
PUBLIC HEALTH NURSE III 18 0 3 Y \$ 31.35 \$ 34.55 \$ 36.27 ADMINISTRATIVE ASSISTANT 4 Y \$ 3172.95 ADMINISTRATIVE ASSISTANT 10 U 4 Y \$ 3177.2 ADMINISTRATIVE SERVICES SUPVR. 10 U 4 Y \$ 3817.72 ASSISTANT SURVEYORS DIRECTOR 20 U 4 N \$ 6,101.32	BLIC HEALTH NURSE II	17	0	က	1					69	34.57	1	1
ADMINISTRATIVE ASSISTANT 9 U 4 Y \$ 3,722.95 ADMINISTRATIVE SERVICES SUPUR. 10 U 4 Y \$ 3,817.72 ANIMAL CONTROL SUPERVISOR 10 U 4 Y \$ 3,817.72 ASSESSMENT & TAXATION DIRECTOR 30 U 4 N \$ 6,101.32	BLIC HEALTH NURSE III	18	0	e E	Н		cs				38.09	1	1
ADMINISTRATIVE SERVICES SUPVR. 10 U 4 Y \$ 3,817.72	MINISTRATIVE ASSISTANT	6	n	4	Н	ı	1		4000	\$ 4,963.93	.93	1	1
ANIMAL CONTROL SUPERVISOR ASSESSMENT & TAXATION DIRECTOR ASSISTANT PUBLIC WORKS DIRECTOR ASSISTANT PUBLIC WORKS DIRECTOR BUILDING OFFICIAL COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT DIR. COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT DIR. COMMUNITY RELATIONS COORD. COUNTY CLERK COUNTY SURVER COUN	MINISTRATIVE SERVICES SUPVR.	10	<u>۔</u>	4	1				1		.29	1	1
ASSESSMENT & TAXATION DIRECTOR ASSISTANT PUBLIC WORKS DIRECTOR BUIGET & FINANCE DIRECTOR BUILDING OFFICIAL CAPITAL IMPROVEMENT PROJ. MGR. COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT DIR. COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT DIR. COUNTY SILENT CORD.	IMAL CONTROL SUPERVISOR	10	ח	4	-		\$ 1		1	\$ 5,090.29	.29	1	1
ASSISTANT PUBLIC WORKS DIRECTOR 29	SESSMENT & TAXATION DIRECTOR	30	n	4	-		1	-			60.		1
BUDGET & FINANCE DIRECTOR 30 U 4 N \$ 6,101.32	SISTANT PUBLIC WORKS DIRECTOR	29	n	-	-		ven	-	1		98'	-	1
BUILDING OFFICIAL 27 U 4 N \$ 5,675.48 — — CAPITAL IMPROVEMENT PROJ. MGR. 27 U 4 N \$ 5,675.48 — — COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT DIR. 32 U 4 N \$ 6,412.58 — — COMMUNITY RELATIONS COORD. 6 U 4 Y \$ 6,412.58 — — COUNTY CLERK 30 U 4 N \$ 6,101.32 — — — COUNTY CLERK 29 U 4 N \$ 6,412.58 — — — COUNTY SIRVEYOR 23 U 4 N \$ 5,654.15 — — — DEPUTY SINANCE DIRECTOR 25 U 4 N \$ 6,412.58 — — — DEPUTY SHERIFF, CHIEF CRIMINAL 20 U 4 N \$ 6,402.56 — — — DEPUTY SHERIFF, SERGEANT 20 U 4 N <td< td=""><td>DGET & FINANCE DIRECTOR</td><td>30</td><td>n</td><td>_</td><td>-</td><td></td><td>:</td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td>60.</td><td></td><td></td></td<>	DGET & FINANCE DIRECTOR	30	n	_	-		:				60.		
CAPITAL IMPROVEMENT PROJ. MGR. 27 U 4 N \$ 5,675.48 — — COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT DIR. 32 U 4 N \$ 6,412.68 — — COMMUNITY RELATIONS COORD. 6 U 4 Y \$ 3,458.65 — — COUNTY CLERK 30 U 4 N \$ 6,101.32 — — COUNTY CLERK 29 U 4 N \$ 6,101.32 — — COUNTY CLERK 23 U 4 N \$ 5,954.15 — — COUNTY SURVEYOR 23 U 4 N \$ 5,954.15 — — DEPUTY SURVEYOR 25 U 4 N \$ 6,412.58 — — DEPUTY SHERIFF, CHIEF CRIMINAL 32 U 4 N \$ 6,412.58 — — DEPUTY SHERIFF, SERGEANT 23 U 4 N \$ 6,900.95 — — DISTRICT ATTORNEY, CHI	ILDING OFFICIAL	27	n		- 1		ī			08'299'2	.30	-	1
COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT DIR. 32 U 4 N \$ 6,412.68 COMMUNITY RELATIONS COORD. 6 U 4 Y \$ 3,458.65 COUNTY CLERK 30 U 4 N \$ 6,101.32 COUNTY ENGINEER 29 U 4 N \$ 5,954.15 COUNTY SURVEYOR 23 U 4 N \$ 5,954.15 DEPUTY SURVEYOR 25 U 4 N \$ 5,007.40 DEPUTY SHERIFF, CHIEF CRIMINAL 32 U 4 N \$ 6,412.58 DEPUTY SHERIFF, CHIEF DEPUTY 35 U 4 N \$ 6,907.40 DISTRICT ATTORNEY, CHIEF DEPUTY 35 U 4 N \$ 6,900.95 EM	PITAL IMPROVEMENT PROJ. MGR.	27	n		-		1	-	***		.30	-	-
COUNTY CLERK 6 U 4 Y \$ 3,458.65 — — COUNTY CLERK 30 U 4 N \$ 6,101.32 — — COUNTY ENGINEER 29 U 4 N \$ 6,101.32 — — COUNTY SURVEYOR 23 U 4 N \$ 5,954.15 — — — DEPUTY SURVEYOR 25 U 4 N \$ 5,007.40 — — — DEPUTY SHERIFF, CHIEF CRIMINAL 22 U 4 N \$ 6,412.58 — — — DEPUTY SHERIFF, CHIEF CRIMINAL 20 U 4 N \$ 6,412.58 — — — DEPUTY SHERIFF, CHIEF CRIMINAL 20 U 4 N \$ 6,900.95 — — — DEPUTY SHERIFF, SERGEANT 20 U 4 N \$ 6,900.95 — — — DISTRICT ATTORNEY, CHIEF DEPUTY 3 4 N \$	MMUNITY DEVELOPMENT DIR.	32	n		-		Ü		•		10	1	1
COUNTY CLERK 30 U 4 N \$ 6,101.32 — — COUNTY ENGINEER 29 U 4 N \$ 6,954.15 — — — COUNTY SURVEYOR 23 U 4 N \$ 6,954.15 — — — DEPUTY SURVEYOR 25 U 4 N \$ 5,395.47 — — — DEPUTY SHERIFF, CHIEF CRIMINAL 22 U 4 N \$ 6,412.58 — — — DEPUTY SHERIFF, CHIEF CRIMINAL 20 U 4 N \$ 6,412.58 — — — DEPUTY SHERIFF, CHIEF CRIMINAL 20 U 4 N \$ 6,900.95 — — — DEPUTY SHERIFF, CHIEF CRIMINAL 20 U 4 N \$ 6,900.95 — — — DISTRICT ATTORNEY, CHIEF DEPUTY 35 U 4 N \$ 6,900.95 — — — EMERGENCY SERVICES COORD.	MMUNITY RELATIONS COORD.	9	n		\dashv		1	1			.53		I
COUNTY ENGINEER 29 U 4 N \$ 5,954.15 — — COUNTY SURVEYOR 23 U 4 N \$ 5,132.40 — — DEPUTY ASSESSOR/TAX COLLECTOR 25 U 4 N \$ 5,305.47 — — DEPUTY FINANCE DIRECTOR 22 U 4 N \$ 6,412.58 — — DEPUTY SHERIFF, CHIEF CRIMINAL 32 U 4 N \$ 6,412.58 — — DEPUTY SHERIFF, SERGEANT 20 U 4 N \$ 6,900.95 — — DISTRICT ATTORNEY, CHIEF DEPUTY 35 U 4 N \$ 6,900.95 — — EMERGENCY SERVICES COORD. 19 U 4 N \$ 4,767.47 — — EMERGENCY SERVICES MANAGER 21 U 4 N \$ 4,887.58 — — EMERGENCY SERVICES 21 U 4 N \$ 4,887.58 — —	UNTY CLERK	30	ם		\dashv		1	1	3 1 00		60.	1	1
COUNTY SURVEYOR 23 U 4 N \$ 5,132.40 — — DEPUTY ASSESSOR/TAX COLLECTOR 25 U 4 N \$ 5,395.47 — — DEPUTY FINANCE DIRECTOR 22 U 4 N \$ 6,412.58 — — DEPUTY SHERIFF, CHIEF CRIMINAL 32 U 4 Y \$ 6,412.58 — — DEPUTY SHERIFF, SERGEANT 20 U 4 Y \$ 6,900.95 — — DISTRICT ATTORNEY, CHIEF DEPUTY 35 U 4 Y \$ 6,900.95 — — EMERGENCY SERVICES COORD. 19 U 4 Y \$ 4,767.47 — — EMERGENCY SERVICES MANAGER 21 U 4 N \$ 4,887.58 — — EMERGENCY SERVICES WANAGER 21 U 4 N \$ 4,887.58 — —	UNTY ENGINEER	29	5		\dashv		1	and a			98.	-	ı
DEPUTY ASSESSOR/TAX COLLECTOR 25 U 4 N \$ 5,395.47 — — DEPUTY FINANCE DIRECTOR 22 U 4 N \$ 6,007.40 — — DEPUTY SHERIFF, CHIEF CRIMINAL 32 U 4 N \$ 6,412.58 — — DEPUTY SHERIFF, SERGEANT 20 U 4 Y \$ 4,884.28 — — — DISTRICT ATTORNEY, CHIEF DEPUTY 35 U 4 Y \$ 6,900.95 — — — EMERGENCY SERVICES COORD. 19 U 4 Y \$ 4,767.47 — — EMERGENCY SERVICES MANAGER 21 U 4 N \$ 4,887.58 — — EMERGENCY SERVICES WANAGER 21 U 4 N \$ 4,887.58 — —	UNTY SURVEYOR	23	n		-		1	•	1		.20	-	-
DEPUTY FINANCE DIRECTOR 22 U 4 N \$ 5,007.40 — — DEPUTY SHERIFF, CHIEF CRIMINAL 32 U 4 N \$ 6,412.58 — — — DEPUTY SHERIFF, SERGEANT 20 U 4 Y \$ 4,884.28 — — — DISTRICT ATTORNEY, CHIEF DEPUTY 35 U 4 Y \$ 6,900.95 — — — EMERGENCY SERVICES COORD. 19 U 4 Y \$ 4,767.47 — — — EMERGENCY SERVICES MANAGER 21 U 4 N \$ 4,887.58 — — — ENVIRONMENTAL HEALTH SUPVR. 21 U 4 N \$ 4,887.58 — — —	PUTY ASSESSOR/TAX COLLECTOR	25	ם		\dashv		I	ı	1		76.	1	1
DEPUTY SHERIFF, CHIEF CRIMINAL 32 U 4 N \$ 6,412.58 — — — DEPUTY SHERIFF, SERGEANT 20 U 4 Y \$ 4,884.28 — — — — DISTRICT ATTORNEY, CHIEF DEPUTY 35 U 4 Y \$ 6,900.95 — — — EMERGENCY SERVICES COORD. 19 U 4 Y \$ 4,767.47 — — — EMERGENCY SERVICES MANAGER 21 U 4 N \$ 4,887.58 — — — ENVIRONMENTAL HEALTH SUPVR. 21 U 4 N \$ 4,887.58 — — —	PUTY FINANCE DIRECTOR	22	ם כ	-	-		I	ı	•		.53		1
DEPUTY SHERIFF, SERGEANT 20 U 4 Y \$ 4,884.28 — — — DISTRICT ATTORNEY, CHIEF DEPUTY 35 U 4 N \$ 6,900.95 — — — EMERGENCY SERVICES COORD. 19 U 4 Y \$ 4,767.47 — — — EMERGENCY SERVICES MANAGER 21 U 4 N \$ 4,887.58 — — — ENVIRONMENTAL HEALTH SUPVR. 21 U 4 N \$ 4,887.58 — — —	PUTY SHERIFF, CHIEF CRIMINAL	32	ם		\dashv		L	ı	*		.10	ı	ı
DISTRICT ATTORNEY, CHIEF DEPUTY 35 U 4 N \$ 6,900.95 EMERGENCY SERVICES COORD. 19 U 4 Y \$ 4,767.47 EMERGENCY SERVICES MANAGER 21 U 4 N \$ 4,887.58 ENVIRONMENTAL HEALTH SUPVR. 21 U 4 N \$ 4,887.58	PUTY SHERIFF, SERGEANT	20	ے ا		\dashv		ı	£ 50	-		.37		-
EMERGENCY SERVICES COORD. 19 U 4 Y \$ 4,767.47 — — — EMERGENCY SERVICES MANAGER 21 U 4 N \$ 4,887.58 — — — ENVIRONMENTAL HEALTH SUPVR. 21 U 4 N \$ 4,887.58 — — —	STRICT ATTORNEY, CHIEF DEPUTY	35	_	-	\dashv		ï	F	ı		.26	1	1
EMERGENCY SERVICES MANAGER 21 U 4 N \$ 4,887.58 ENVIRONMENTAL HEALTH SUPVR. 21 U 4 N \$ 4,887.58	ERGENCY SERVICES COORD.	19	ם		_		I	ı	-		.63		1
ENVIRONMENTAL HEALTH SUPVR. 21 U 4 N \$ 4,887.58	ERGENCY SERVICES MANAGER	21	n		\dashv		1	(1)	1790 1407 1407		77.	1	I
	VIRONMENTAL HEALTH SUPVR.	21	5	4	\dashv		1	1	-		77.	1	i
9 U 4 Y \$ 3,722.95	cutive Asst - CLERK OF THE BOARD	6	5	4	>		1	1	1		.93	***	1
112 FISHERIES PROJECT SUPERVISOR 16 U 4 Y \$ 4,426.41 \$	HERIES PROJECT SUPERVISOR	16	_ _	4	<u>۳</u>		ı	1			88.	-	1

Any errors or omissions are unintentional. Please contact Human Resources.

Page 4 of 5

삐
APPENDIX A CLASS AND SALARY RATE TABLE EFFECTIVE JULY 1, 2015
O/T
_
23 U 4 Y \$
U 4 Y
32 U 4 N \$
4
U 4
0 4 N
0 4 N S
0 4
1
U 4 Y
→ 4
24 U 4 N \$
U 4 N
U 4 Y
U 4 N
0 4 N
Y 4 N
U 4 Y
U 4 Y
F U 4 N
U 4 Y \$
135 This Salary Appendix A is approved effective November 16, 2015:
Ţ,
COLA

Any errors or omissions are unintentional. Please contact Human Resources.

Page 5 of 5

L	∢	8	U		L	L	5	F	_	5	¥	_
F						APPENDIX A						
7			CLAS	SAND	SALA	CLASS AND SALARY RATE TABLE EFFECTIVE JULY 1, 2015	E EFFECTIVE .	JULY 1, 2015				
ო	REVISED November 16, 2015	rang	unio		 О/Т							
4		ge		rs/w	Elig	MINIMUM		STEPS		MAXIMUM	HOURLY RATE	RATE
ഹ	TITLE				l ible	∢	В	ပ	٥	ш	STEP A	TOP STEP
147	A - AFSCME Courthouse / Roads Bargaining 147 Unit	1.0000										
148	DS - CCLEA Deputy Sheriff's Bargaining Unit	1 0150										
	PO - FOPPO Parole & Probation Bargaining	2										
149	149 Unit	1.0150										
150	150 O - ONA Nurses Bargaining Unit	1.0250										
151	U - Unrepresented / Management	1.0250										
	DA - AFSCME District Attorney's Bargaining											
152	152 Unit	1.0250										
153	153 C-Casual	1.0250										
154	154 C1-Casual Roads	1.025										
155												
156	156 Legend for Hours/Week Column:											
157	3 - Standard Work Week is 37.5 Hours											
158	158 4 - Standard Work Week is 40 Hours											
159												
160	160 Hourly Rate Formula:											
161	161 37.5 Hour Employee: monthly salary x 12 divided by 1950 hours in year = rate	divided by	y 1950) hour	rs in y	rear = rate						
162												
[5]	163 40.0 Hour Employee: monthly salary x 12 divided by 2080 hours in year = rate	divided by	7 2080	houl	rs in	rear = rate						

	А	В	С	D	E	F	G	Н		J	K	L
1						APPENI	OIX A					
2			CLA	ASS A	ND S	ALARY RATE TABI	E EFFECTIVE	JULY 1, 2015				
3	REVISED December 1, 2015	range	union	hot	1/0							
4		ge	on	nours/week	Eligible	MINIMUM		STEPS		MAXIMUM	HOURLY	RATE
⊢	TITLE			vee	gibl	A	В	С	D	E	STEP A	TOP
5				~	Ф							STEP
6	ACCOUNTANT I	13	Α	3	Υ	\$ 3,387.55	\$ 3,556.94	\$ 3,734.81	\$ 3,921.53	\$ 4,117.61	\$ 20.85	\$ 25.34
7	ACCOUNTANT II	14	Α	4	Υ	\$ 3,794.32	\$ 3,984.02	\$ 4,183.23	\$ 4,392.39	\$ 4,612.02	\$ 21.89	\$ 26.61
8	ADMINISTRATIVE SUPPORT III	7	Α	3	Υ	\$ 2,527.83	\$ 2,654.24	\$ 2,786.95	\$ 2,926.27	\$ 3,072.61	\$ 15.56	\$ 18.91
9	ADMINISTRATIVE SUPPORT IV	9	Α	3	Υ	\$ 2,786.96	\$ 2,926.28	\$ 3,072.62	\$ 3,226.25	\$ 3,387.55	\$ 17.15	\$ 20.85
10	ANIMAL CONTROL OFFICER	12	Α	3	Υ	\$ 3,226.28	\$ 3,387.57	\$ 3,556.96	\$ 3,734.81	\$ 3,921.55	\$ 19.85	\$ 24.13
11	BUILDING INSPECTOR I	20	Α	4	Υ	\$ 5,084.69	\$ 5,338.92	\$ 5,605.88	\$ 5,886.14	\$ 6,180.48	\$ 29.33	\$ 35.65
12	CARTOGRAPHER	15	Α	3	Υ	\$ 3,734.82	\$ 3,921.55	\$ 4,117.64	\$ 4,323.51	\$ 4,539.69	\$ 22.98	\$ 27.94
13	CARTOGRAPHER TRAINEE	10	Α	3	Υ	\$ 2,926.26	\$ 3,072.60	\$ 3,226.23	\$ 3,387.53	\$ 3,556.92	\$ 18.01	\$ 21.89
14	CARTOGRAPHER, SENIOR	17	Α	3	Υ	\$ 4,117.64	\$ 4,323.51	\$ 4,539.69	\$ 4,766.70		\$ 25.34	\$ 30.80
15	CHILD SUPPORT AGENT I	13	Α	3	Y	\$ 3,387.55	\$ 3,556.94	\$ 3,734.81	\$ 3,921.53	\$ 4,117.61	\$ 20.85	\$ 25.34
16	CHILD SUPPORT AGENT II	15	Α	3	Υ	\$ 3,734.82	\$ 3,921.55	\$ 4,117.64	\$ 4,323.51	\$ 4,539.69	\$ 22.98	\$ 27.94
17	CODE COMPLIANCE SPECIALIST	15	Α	3	Υ	\$ 3,734.82	\$ 3,921.55	\$ 4,117.64	\$ 4,323.51	\$ 4,539.69	\$ 22.98	\$ 27.94
18	CODE COMPLIANCE SPECIALIST	15	Α	4	Υ	\$ 3,984.02	\$ 4,183.23	\$ 4,392.39	\$ 4,612.02	\$ 4,842.61	\$ 22.98	\$ 27.94
19	CUSTODIAN	7	Α	4	Υ	\$ 2,697.27	\$ 2,832.13	\$ 2,973.75	\$ 3,122.43		\$ 15.56	\$ 18.91
20	ELECTIONS TECHNICIAN	15	Α	3	Υ	\$ 3,734.82	\$ 3,921.55	\$ 4,117.64	\$ 4,323.51	\$ 4,539.69	\$ 22.98	\$ 27.94
21	ELECTRICAL INSPECTOR	20	Α	4	Υ	\$ 5,084.69	\$ 5,338.92	\$ 5,605.88	\$ 5,886.14	\$ 6,180.48	\$ 29.33	\$ 35.65
22	ENGINEERING TECH - LEAD WORKER	21	Α	4	Y	\$ 5,254.95	\$ 5,517.69	\$ 5,793.59	\$ 6,083.27	\$ 6,387.42	\$ 30.32	\$ 36.85
23	ENGINEERING TECHNICIAN I	17	Α	4	Υ	\$ 4,392.30	\$ 4,611.91	\$ 4,842.49	\$ 5,084.62	\$ 5,338.85	\$ 25.34	\$ 30.80
24	ENGINEERING TECHNICIAN II	18	Α	4	Υ	\$ 4,611.91	\$ 4,842.49	\$ 5,084.62	\$ 5,338.85	\$ 5,605.80	\$ 26.61	\$ 32.34
25	ENGINEERING TECHNICIAN III	20	Α	4	Y	\$ 5,084.69	\$ 5,338.92	\$ 5,605.88	\$ 5,886.14	\$ 6,180.48	\$ 29.33	\$ 35.65
26	ENVIRONMENTAL HEALTH SPEC I	13	Α	3	Υ	\$ 3,387.55	\$ 3,556.94	\$ 3,734.81	\$ 3,921.53	\$ 4,117.61	\$ 20.85	\$ 25.34
27	ENVIRONMENTAL HEALTH SPEC II	20	Α	4	Υ	\$ 5,084.69	\$ 5,338.92	\$ 5,605.88	\$ 5,886.14	\$ 6,180.48	\$ 29.33	\$ 35.65
28	EQUIPMENT SERVICER	RD5	Α	4	Υ	\$ 19.51	\$ 20.51	\$ 21.53	\$ 22.59	\$ 23.73		
29	FISHERIES BIOLOGICAL AIDE	13	Α	3	Υ	\$ 3,387.55	\$ 3,556.94	\$ 3,734.81	\$ 3,921.53	\$ 4,117.61	\$ 20.85	\$ 25.34
30	FISHERIES BIOLOGIST	14	Α	3	Υ	\$ 3,556.94	\$ 3,734.81	\$ 3,921.53	\$ 4,117.61	\$ 4,323.48	\$ 21.89	\$ 26.61
31	GIS COORDINATOR/ANALYST	20	Α	3	Υ	\$ 4,766.41	\$ 5,004.71	\$ 5,254.95	\$ 5,517.69	\$ 5,793.61	\$ 29.33	\$ 35.65
32	GIS/PROJECT PLANNER	20	1	4	Υ	\$ 5,084.69	\$ 5,338.92	\$ 5,605.88	\$ 5,886.14	\$ 6,180.48	\$ 29.33	\$ 35.65
33	HEALTH PROMOTION SPECIALIST	18	Α	3	Y	\$ 4,323.49	\$ 4,539.66	\$ 4,766.69	\$ 5,005.01	\$ 5,255.24	\$ 26.61	\$ 32.34
34	HELP DESK TECHNICIAN	14	Α	3	Υ	\$ 3,556.94	\$ 3,734.81	\$ 3,921.53	\$ 4,117.61	\$ 4,323.48	\$ 21.89	\$ 26.61
35	JUVENILE PROBATION COUNSELOR	18	Α	3	Y	\$ 4,323.49	\$ 4,539.66	\$ 4,766.69	\$ 5,005.01	\$ 5,255.24	\$ 26.61	\$ 32.34
36	JUVENILE PROB. COUNSELOR LEAD	20	Α	3	Υ	\$ 4,766.41	\$ 5,004.71	\$ 5,254.95	\$ 5,517.69	\$ 5,793.61	\$ 29.33	\$ 35.65
37		9	Α	3	Υ	\$ 2,786.96	\$ 2,926.28	\$ 3,072.62	\$ 3,226.25	\$ 3,387.55	\$ 17.15	\$ 20.85
38	MAINTENANCE ASSISTANT	13	Α	4	Υ	\$ 3,614.20	\$ 3,794.92	\$ 3,984.66	\$ 4,183.89	\$ 4,393.09	\$ 20.85	\$ 25.34
39	MAINTENANCE ASSISTANT I	9	А	4	Y	\$ 2,972.75	\$ 3,121.38	\$ 3,277.48	\$ 3,441.34	\$ 3,613.40	\$ 17.15	\$ 20.85
40	MAINTENANCE ASST/PARK RANGER	9	А	4	Y	\$ 2,972.75	\$ 3,121.38	\$ 3,277.48	\$ 3,441.34	\$ 3,613.40	\$ 17.15	\$ 20.85

	Α	В	С	D	E		F	G	Н		J	K	L
1					•		APPEN	OIX A					
2			CLA	ASS A	AND S	ALAR	Y RATE TABI	E EFFECTIVE	JULY 1, 2015				
3	REVISED December 1, 2015	range	union	DOL	9								
4		ige	on	hours/week	l Eligible	М	IINIMUM		STEPS		MAXIMUM	HOURLY	RATE
Ė	TITLE			vee	gibi		Α	В	С	D	Е	STEP A	TOP
5				~	Ф								STEP
	MECHANIC	RD8	Α	4	Υ	\$	22.57	\$ 23.71	\$ 24.88	\$ 26.13	\$ 27.43		
	MEDICAL ASSISTANT	9	Α	3	Υ	\$	2,786.96	\$ 2,926.28	\$ 3,072.62	\$ 3,226.25	\$ 3,387.55	\$ 17.15	\$ 20.85
43	NETWORK ADMINISTRATOR	20	Α	3	Υ	\$	4,766.41	\$ 5,004.71	\$ 5,254.95	\$ 5,517.69	\$ 5,793.61	\$ 29.33	\$ 35.65
44	NUTRITION (WIC) AIDE/Admin Support IV	9	Α	3	Υ	\$	2,786.96	\$ 2,926.28	\$ 3,072.62	\$ 3,226.25	\$ 3,387.55	\$ 17.15	\$ 20.85
45	NUTRITIONIST, REGISTERED	14	Α	3	Υ	\$	3,556.94	\$ 3,734.81	\$ 3,921.53	\$ 4,117.61	\$ 4,323.48	\$ 21.89	\$ 26.61
46	PERMIT TECHNICIAN	13	Α	4	Υ	\$	3,614.20	\$ 3,794.92	\$ 3,984.66	\$ 4,183.89	\$ 4,393.09	\$ 20.85	\$ 25.34
47	PLANNER	15	Α	3	Υ	\$	3,734.82	\$ 3,921.55	\$ 4,117.64	\$ 4,323.51	\$ 4,539.69	\$ 22.98	\$ 27.94
48	PLANNER	15	Α	4	Υ	\$	3,984.02	\$ 4,183.23	\$ 4,392.39	\$ 4,612.02	\$ 4,842.61	\$ 22.98	\$ 27.94
49	PLANNER, SENIOR	20	Α	4	Υ	\$	5,084.69	\$ 5,338.92	\$ 5,605.88	\$ 5,886.14	\$ 6,180.48	\$ 29.33	\$ 35.65
50	PLANNING TECHNICIAN	13	Α	3	Υ	\$	3,387.55	\$ 3,556.94	\$ 3,734.81	\$ 3,921.53	\$ 4,117.61	\$ 20.85	\$ 25.34
51	PROGRAMMER ANALYST	20	Α	3	Υ	\$	4,766.41	\$ 5,004.71	\$ 5,254.95	\$ 5,517.69	\$ 5,793.61	\$ 29.33	\$ 35.65
52	PROPERTY APPRAISER I	14	Α	3	Y	\$	3,556.94	\$ 3,734.81	\$ 3,921.53	\$ 4,117.61	\$ 4,323.48	\$ 21.89	\$ 26.61
53	PROPERTY APPRAISER II	17	Α	3	Y	\$	4,117.64	\$ 4,323.51	\$ 4,539.69	\$ 4,766.70	\$ 5,005.03	\$ 25.34	\$ 30.80
54	PROPERTY APPRAISER, SENIOR	19	Α	3	Y	\$	4,539.67	\$ 4,766.69	\$ 5,005.01	\$ 5,255.24	\$ 5,518.01	\$ 27.94	\$ 33.96
55	PROP.MGMT.SPEC/PERS.PROP.SPEC	15	Α	3	Υ	\$	3,734.82	\$ 3,921.55	\$ 4,117.64	\$ 4,323.51	\$ 4,539.69	\$ 22.98	\$ 27.94
56	ROAD MAINT. WORKER	RD7	Α	4	Υ	\$	21.55	\$ 22.62	\$ 23.76	\$ 24.95	\$ 26.19		
57	ROAD MAINT. WORKER TRAINEE	RD5	Α	4	Υ	\$	19.51	\$ 20.51	\$ 21.53	\$ 22.59	\$ 23.73		
58	SHOP MAINT, ASST	9	Α	4	Y	\$	2,972.75	\$ 3,121.38	\$ 3,277.48	\$ 3,441.34	\$ 3,613.40	\$ 17.15	\$ 20.85
	STAFF ASSISTANT	11	A	3	Y	\$	3,072.64	\$ 3,226.26	\$ 3,387.56	\$ 3,556.94	\$ 3,734.81	\$ 18.91	\$ 22.98
	STAFF ASSISTANT Building Codes	1111	A	4	Y	\$	3,276.65	\$ 3,440.47	\$ 3,612.51	\$ 3,793.14	\$ 3,982.79	\$ 18.91	\$ 22.98
61	SURVEY TECHNICIAN I	17	Α	4	Y	\$	4,392.30	\$ 4,611.91	\$ 4,842.49	\$ 5,084.62	\$ 5,338.85	\$ 25.34	\$ 30.80
62	SURVEY TECHNICIAN II	18	A	4	Y	\$	4,611.91	\$ 4,842.49	\$ 5,084.62	\$ 5,338.85	\$ 5,605.80	\$ 26.61	\$ 32.34
63	SURVEY TECHNICIAN III	20	A	4	Y	\$	5,084.69	\$ 5,338.92	\$ 5,605.88	\$ 5,886.14	\$ 6,180.48	\$ 29.33	\$ 35.65
64	TAX TECHNICIAN - A&T	15	A	3	Y	\$	3,734.82	\$ 3,921.55	\$ 4,117.64	\$ 4,323.51	\$ 4,539.69	\$ 22.98	\$ 27.94
65	VICTIM SERVICES COORDINATOR	14	A	3	Y	\$	3,556.94	\$ 3,734.81	\$ 3,921.53	\$ 4,117.61	\$ 4,323.48	\$ 21.89	\$ 26.61
66	VICTIM SERVICES COORDINATOR-LEAD	15	A	3	Y	\$	3,734.82	\$ 3,921.55	\$ 4,117.64	\$ 4,323.51	\$ 4,539.69	\$ 22.98	\$ 27.94
67	CHILD CARE PROVIDER	8	С	4	Y	\$	11.00			Ψ 4,020.01		Ψ 22.50	Ψ 21.54
	DEPUTY SHERIFF, CRIM. RESERVE	12	С	4	Y	\$	18.27				\$ 24.82		
69	DISASTER ASSISTANCE WORKER	10	С	4	Y	\$	11.29				\$ 37.09		
70	MEDICAL EXAMINER/FORENSIC CONSULTANT	22	С	4	Y	\$	60.00				Ψ 37.09		
71	PARENT EDUCATOR	15	C	4	Y	\$	20.50						
_	Secured Custody Transport/Work Crew	10	C	4	Y	\$	17.57						
	PARK MAINT.HELPER	RD1	C1	4	Y	\$	10.31	\$ 10.82	\$ 11.37	\$ 11.93	\$ 12.53		
	ROAD MAINT. HELPER	RD2	C1	4	Y	\$	10.53	\$ 11.05	\$ 11.61	\$ 12.19	\$ 12.79		
	TOOLS WATER THE EIN	I NOZ		_	<u></u>	\perp^{ψ}	10.00	Ψ 11.05	Ψ 11.01	Ψ 12.19	Ψ 12.79		

	Α	В	С	D	E		F	G	Н			J	K	L
1							APPENI	DIX A						
2			CLA	ASS A	AND S	ALAR	Y RATE TABI	E EFFECTIVE	JULY 1, 2015					
3	REVISED December 1, 2015	range	union	hou	9						f			
4	-	ge	on	nours/week	「Eligible	N	IINIMUM		STEPS		M/	AXIMUM	HOURLY	RATE
H	TITLE			Vee	gibl	-	A	В	С	D	-	E	STEP A	TOP
5				~	Ф									STEP
75	DISTRICT ATTORNEY, DEPUTY I	1DA	DA	4	N	\$	5,252.66				\$	6,722.53	\$ 30.30	\$ 38.78
76	DISTRICT ATTORNEY, DEPUTY II	2DA	DA	4	N	\$	5,700.03				\$	7,285.55	\$ 32.88	\$ 42.03
77	DISTRICT ATTORNEY, DEPUTY III	3DA	DA	4	N	\$	6,239.60				\$	8,520.73	\$ 36.00	\$ 49.16
78	CONTROL ROOM TECHNICIAN - Corrections	1011	DS	4	Υ	\$	3,042.16	\$ 3,194.26	\$ 3,353.96	\$ 3,521.65	\$	3,697.76	\$ 17.55	\$ 21.33
79	DEPUTY SHERIFF, Corrections	16	DS	4	Υ	\$	4,063.47	\$ 4,266.65	\$ 4,479.99	\$ 4,703.99	\$	4,939.16	\$ 23.44	\$ 28.49
80	DEPUTY SHERIFF, Criminal	16	DS	4	Υ	\$	4,063.47	\$ 4,266.65	\$ 4,479.99	\$ 4,703.99	\$	4,939.16	\$ 23.44	\$ 28.49
81	DEPUTY SHERIFF, SENIOR Corrections	17	DS	4	Υ	\$	4,266.68	\$ 4,480.01	\$ 4,704.03	\$ 4,939.19	\$	5,186.16	\$ 24.61	\$ 29.92
82	DEPUTY SHERIFF, SENIOR Criminal	17	DS	4	Υ	\$	4,266.68	\$ 4,480.01	\$ 4,704.03	\$ 4,939.19	\$	5,186.16	\$ 24.61	\$ 29.92
83	DEPUTY SHERIFF, SENIOR II	17	DS	4	Υ	\$	4,416.00	\$ 4,636.82	\$ 4,868.65	\$ 5,112.10	\$	5,367.71	\$ 25.48	\$ 30.97
84	PAROLE & PROBATION DEPUTY I	18	PO	4	Υ	\$	4,309.66	\$ 4,525.12	\$ 4,751.40	\$ 4,988.96	\$	5,238.40	\$ 24.86	\$ 30.22
85	PAROLE & PROBATION DEPUTY II	20	PO	4	Υ	\$	4,751.54	\$ 4,989.13	\$ 5,238.60	\$ 5,500.51	\$	5,775.52	\$ 27.41	\$ 33.32
86	FAMILY PLANNING CLINICAL PROVIDER	20	0	3	Υ	\$	34.57	\$ 36.30	\$ 38.11	\$ 40.02	\$	42.03		
87	PUBLIC HEALTH NURSE I	16	0	3	Υ	\$	25.79	\$ 27.07	\$ 28.42	\$ 29.86	\$	31.35		ueu
88	PUBLIC HEALTH NURSE II	17	0	3	Υ	\$	28.44	\$ 29.87	\$ 31.37	\$ 32.92	\$	34.57		
89	PUBLIC HEALTH NURSE III	18	0	3	Υ	\$	31.35	\$ 32.90	\$ 34.55	\$ 36.27	\$	38.09		
90	ADMINISTRATIVE ASSISTANT	9	U	4	Υ	\$	3,722.95				\$	4,963.93		
92	ADMINISTRATIVE SERVICES SUPVR.	10	U	4	Υ	\$	3,817.72				\$	5,090.29		***
93	ANIMAL CONTROL SUPERVISOR	10	U	4	Υ	\$	3,817.72				\$	5,090.29		
94	ASSESSMENT & TAXATION DIRECTOR	30	U	4	N	\$	6,101.32				\$	8,135.09		
95	ASSISTANT PUBLIC WORKS DIRECTOR	29	U	4	N	\$	5,954.15				\$	7,938.86		
96	BUDGET & FINANCE DIRECTOR	30	U	4	N	\$	6,101.32				\$	8,135.09		
97	BUILDING OFFICIAL	27	U	4	N	\$	5,675.48				\$	7,567.30		
98	CAPITAL IMPROVEMENT PROJ. MGR.	27	U	4	N									
100	COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT DIR.	32	U	4	N	\$	6,412.58				\$	8,550.10		
101	COMMUNITY RELATIONS COORD.	6	U	4	Υ	\$	3,458.65				\$	4,611.53		
102	COUNTY CLERK	30	U	4	N	\$	6,101.32				\$	8,135.09		
	COUNTY ENGINEER	29	U	4	N	\$	5,954.15				\$	7,938.86		
	COUNTY SURVEYOR	23	U	4	N	\$	5,132.40				\$	6,843.20		
105	DEPUTY ASSESSOR/TAX COLLECTOR	25	U	4	N	\$	5,395.47				\$	7,193.97		
	DEPUTY FINANCE DIRECTOR	22	U	4	N	\$	5,007.40				\$	6,676.53		
	DEPUTY SHERIFF, CHIEF CRIMINAL	32	U	4	N	\$	6,412.58				\$	8,550.10		
	DEPUTY SHERIFF, SERGEANT	20	U	4	Υ	\$	4,884.28				\$	6,512.37		
_	DISTRICT ATTORNEY, CHIEF DEPUTY	35	U	4	N	\$	6,900.95				\$	9,201.26		A4 40 40
110	EMERGENCY SERVICES COORD.	19	U	4	Υ	\$	4,767.47				\$	6,356.63		

A	В	С	D	E	F	G	I н I		J	K	L
1					APPEND	OIX A					
2		CLA	ASS A	AND S	ALARY RATE TABL	E EFFECTIVE	JULY 1, 2015				
3 REVISED December 1, 2015	range	union	hou	9					1		
4	lge	9	ours/week	п	MINIMUM		STEPS		MAXIMUM	HOURLY	RATE
TITLE			vee	ligible	A	В	С	D	Е	STEP A	TOP
5			*	Ф		_		_	_	0.2	STEP
111 EMERGENCY SERVICES MANAGER	21	U	4	N	\$ 4,887.58				\$ 6,516.77	No.	
112 ENVIRONMENTAL HEALTH SUPVR.	21	U	4	N	\$ 4,887.58				\$ 6,516.77		
113 Executive Asst - CLERK OF THE BOARD	9	U	4	Υ	\$ 3,722.95				\$ 4,963.93		
114 FISHERIES PROJECT SUPERVISOR	16	U	4	Y	\$ 4,426.41				\$ 5,901.88		
115 GIS/CARTOGRAPHIC PROJECT MGR	23	U	4	Υ	\$ 5,132.40				\$ 6,843.20		
116 HR ASSISTANT	6	U	4	Υ	\$ 3,458.65				\$ 4,611.53		
117 HUMAN RESOURCES DIRECTOR	32	U	4	N	\$ 6,412.58				\$ 8,550.10		
118 HUMAN RESOURCES MANAGER	29	U	4	N	\$ 5,954.15				\$ 7,938.86		
119 INFORMATION SYSTEMS ANALYST	24	U	4	N	\$ 5,261.31				\$ 7,015.08		
120 INFORMATION SYSTEMS MANAGER	29	U	4	N	\$ 5,954.15				\$ 7,938.86		
121 JAIL COMMANDER-Lt.	27	U	4	N	\$ 5,675.48				\$ 7,567.30		
122 JAIL NURSE SUPERVISOR	21	U	4	N	\$ 4,887.58				\$ 6,516.77		
123 JUVENILE DETENTION SUPERVISOR	11	U	4	Υ	\$ 3,913.84				\$ 5,218.45		
124 JUVENILE DIRECTOR	31	U	4	N	\$ 6,253.70				\$ 8,338.26		
125 MAINT. AND CUSTODIAL SUPERVISOR	13	U	4	Υ	\$ 4,111.39				\$ 5,481.85		
126 MEDICAL EXAMINER/FORENSIC CONS	31	U	4	N]		\$ 8,338.26	Flat Rate	
127 NATURAL RESOURCES MANAGER	21	U	4	N	\$ 4,887.58				\$ 6,516.77		
128 NETWORK ADMINISTRATOR, SENIOR	24	U	4	N	\$ 5,261.31				\$ 7,015.08		
129 PAROLE & PROBATION LIEUTENANT	27	U	4	N	\$ 5,675.48				\$ 7,567.30		
130 PREVENTION PROGRAM COORD.	12	U	4	Υ	\$ 4,009.61				\$ 5,346.15		
131 PRINCIPAL PLANNER	28	U	4	N	\$ 5,805.71				\$ 7,740.94		
132 PUBLIC HEALTH DIRECTOR	32	U	4	N	\$ 6,412.58				\$ 8,550.10		
133 PUBLIC WORKS DIR/CNTY ENGINEER	36	Υ	4	N	\$ 7,076.74				\$ 9,435.65		
134 ROAD FOREMAN	16	U	4	Υ	\$ 4,426.41				\$ 5,901.88		
135 SENIOR ADMINISTRATIVE SUPVR.	14	U	4	Υ	\$ 4,214.17				\$ 5,618.89		
136 SHERIFF	38F	U	4	N			i i		\$ 9,582.06	Flat Rate	
137 SUPPORT DIVISION SUPERVISOR	14	U	4	Υ	\$ 4,214.17				\$ 5,618.89		
138 This Salary Appendix A is approved effecting	ctive Dec	embe	r 1,	2015:				-	•		
140											
141											
142 Richard Mays, Interim County Manager		===									
143											
144											
145											
A									00DV A		

	Α	В	С	D	Е	F	G	Н		J	K	L
1						APPEN	OIX A					
2			CLA	ASS A	ND SA	ALARY RATE TABL	E EFFECTIVE	JULY 1, 2015				
3	REVISED December 1, 2015	rar	union	ਲ	20							
4		range	on	hours/week	□	MINIMUM		STEPS		MAXIMUM	HOURLY	/ RATE
-4	TITLE			Wee	Eligible	Α	В	С	D	E	STEP A	TOP
5	11122			*	ē	^			D	_	SIEPA	STEP
146												OIL
147												
148												
149	Legend for Union Column:	COLA	ľ									
	A - AFSCME Courthouse / Roads Bargaining											
150		1.0000										
	DS - CCLEA Deputy Sheriff's Bargaining Unit											
151	DO FORDO Deserto A.B. L. C. B	1.0150										
152	PO - FOPPO Parole & Probation Bargaining	1.0150										
	O - ONA Nurses Bargaining Unit	1.0150										
	U - Unrepresented / Management	1.0250										
10,	DA - AFSCME District Attorney's Bargaining	1.0200										
155		1.0250										
	C-Casual	1.0250	0									
157	C1-Casual Roads	1.025										
158			i)									
159	Legend for Hours/Week Column:											
160	3 - Standard Work Week is 37.5 Hours											
161	4 - Standard Work Week is 40 Hours											
162												
163	Hourly Rate Formula:											
164	37.5 Hour Employee: monthly salary x 12	divided	by 19	50 h	ours	in year = rate						
165			-			•						
166	40.0 Hour Employee: monthly salary x 12	divided	by 20	80 h	ours	in year = rate						

Clatsop County Compensation Plan

Appendix B CLASS AND SALARY RATE TABLE EFFECTIVE JULY 1, 2015

REVISED EFFECTIVE December 1, 2015

	REVISED EFFECTIVE December 1, 2015							
Range	Position/Title	Department	Status	Minimum	Maximum			
38	Vacant		Exempt	7,430.59	9,907.46			
38F	Sheriff	SHF	Exempt		9,582.06			
37	Vacant		Exempt	7,253.66	9,671.54			
36	Public Works Director/County Engineer	PW	Exempt	7,076.74	9,435.65			
35	District Attorney, Chief Deputy	DA	Exempt	6,900.95	9,201.26			
34	Vacant		Exempt	6,735.54	8,980.72			
33	Vacant Director	CD	Exempt	6,571.47	8,761.96			
32	Community Development Director	CD	Exempt	6,412.58	8,550.10			
32	Deputy Sheriff, Chief Criminal	SHF		6,412.58	8,550.10			
32	Human Resources Director	СМ		6,412.58	8,550.10			
32	Public Health Director	PH		6,412.58	8,550.10			
31	Medical Examiner/Forensic Consultant	DA	Exempt		8,338.26			
31	Juvenile Director	JUV	Exempt	6,253.70	8,338.26			
30	Assesment & Taxation Director	A&T	Exempt	6,101.32	8,135.09			
30 30	Budget & Finance Director	B&F C&E		6,101.32 6,101.32	8,135.09			
-	County Clerk			· · · · · ·	8,135.09			
29	Assistant Public Works Director	PW	Exempt	5,954.15	7,938.86			
29	County Engineer	PW		5,954.15	7,938.86			
29	Human Resources Manager	CM	Exempt	5,954.15	7,938.86			
29	Information Systems Manager	CM		5,954.15	7,938.86			
28	Principal Planner	CD	Exempt	5,805.71	7,740.94			
27	Building Official	CD	Exempt	5,675.48	7,567.30			
27	Capital Improvement Proj. Mgr.	PW		5,675.48	7,567.30			
27	Jail Commander-Lt.	SHF		5,675.48	7,567.30			
27	Parole & Probation Lieutenant	SHF		5,675.48	7,567.30			
26	Vacant		Exempt	5,528.32	7,371.08			
25	Deputy Assessor/Tax Collector		Exempt	5,395.47	7,193.97			
24	Information Systems Analyst	CM	Exempt	5,261.31	7,015.08			
24	Network Administrator, Senior	CM	F	5,261.31	7,015.08			
23	County Surveyor	PW	Exempt	5,132.40	6,843.20			
23	Gis/Cartographic Project Mgr	A&T		5,132.40	6,843.20			
22 21	Deputy Finance Director Emergency Services Manager	B&F CM	Exempt Exempt	5,007.40 4,887.58	6,676.53 6,516.77			
21	Environmental Health Supervisor	PH	Lvellihr	4,887.58	6,516.77			
21	Jail Nurse Supervisor	SHF		4,887.58	6,516.77			
21	Natural Resources Manager	PW		4,887.58	6,516.77			
-			Not Everet		·			
20 19	Deputy Sheriff, Sergeant Emergency Services Coordinator	SHF CM	Not Exempt Not Exempt	4,884.28 4,767.47	6,512.37 6,356.63			
	•	Civi						
18 17	Vacant Vacant		Not Exempt Not Exempt	4,652.02 4,537.20	6,202.70 6,049.59			
		PW	Not Exempt	4,426.41				
16	Fisheries Project Supervisor		iνοι ⊏xeπipt	*	5,901.88			
16	Road Foreman	PW		4,426.41	5,901.88			

Clatsop County Compensation Plan Appendix B

CLASS AND SALARY RATE TABLE EFFECTIVE JULY 1, 2015

REVISED EFFECTIVE December 1, 2015

Range	Position/Title	Department	Status	Minimum	Maximum
15	Vacant		Not Exempt	4,319.97	5,759.95
14	Senior Administrative Supervisor	DA	Not Exempt	4,214.17	5,618.89
14	Support Division Supervisor	SHF		4,214.17	5,618.89
13	Maint. And Custodial Supervisor	PW	Not Exempt	4,111.39	5,481.85
12	Prevention Program Coodinator	JUV	Not Exempt	4,009.61	5,346.15
11	Juvenile Detention Supervisor	JUV	Not Exempt	3,913.84	5,218.45
10	Administrative Services Supervisor	PW	Not Exempt	3,817.72	5,090.29
10	Animal Control Supervisor	SHF		3,817.72	5,090.29
9	Administrative Assistant	SHF	Not Exempt	3,722.95	4,963.93
9	Executive Assistant - Clerk of the Board	CM		3,722.95	4,963.93
8	Vacant		Not Exempt	3,633.17	4,844.24
7	Vacant		Not Exempt	3,545.08	4,726.77
6	Comm. Rel Coord.	CM	Not Exempt	3,458.65	4,611.53
6	HR Assistant	CM		3,458.65	4,611.53
5	Vacant		Not Exempt	3,466.19	4,621.58
4	Vacant		Not Exempt	3,291.78	4,389.03
3	Vacant		Not Exempt	3,211.68	4,282.25

This Salary Appendix has been approved effective 12-01-2015

Richard Mays, Interim County Manager

Department Key

A&T Assessment & Taxation ASD Administrative Services **Budget & Finance** B&F C&E Clerk & Elections CD

Community Development CM County Manager

District Attorney DA JUV Juvenile Department

PH Public Health PW **Public Works** SHF Sheriff